
n ARCHIITECTURE IN CONTEXT 



ARCHITECTURE IN CONTEXT 

THE KUCHING FESTIVAL M .̂RKETPLACE 

A THESIS 

IN 

ARCHITECTURE 

5Y 

JEAN MARIE DUNSTAN 

- i Lit' . . 'vi i* : :^-^\ *- i .-.i . l i i l - .^.wi '; 
V 

ParTialFijifiiiiri'^nt.y' 
ThetvOLiirementsfo;' 

Th^Dej-H of 

B.^.OHELCifi OF ARCHiTECTURE 

cnrtitiTiin 'X u'\>T cort'irTiic^"? 

Acr/isor 

Jur:r 

Coi'iiLilQtVC 

-^tv-orammino insb'UOtc-crAKh. 4395 < 
Design Critic I'Arch.nSSI i . 

ADl̂ n:.veo 



TABLES OF CONTENTS 

I. Thesis Research and Synthesis 01 
Thesis Case Studies 04 

2 . Thesis Statement 06 
Thesis Vehicle 01 
Goals and Objectives 09 

3. Contexts: Introduction to the Site 11 
Built Context and Response 15 
Psychological Context and Response 24 
Natural Context and Response 25 
Cultural Context and Response 33 

4 . Activity Analysis 49 

5 . Space Analysis 58 

6- Space Relationships and Adjacency 71 

7 , Summary of Spaces 80 

8. Economic Analysis 91 

9. Case Studies 94 

10-Bibliography 104 



1 THESIS RESEARCH AND 
SYNTHESIS 

Where there is nothing to glorify 
there can be no architecture. 

by L. Wittgenstein 
from Culture and Value, p.69 

Millions of travelers toured the old European towns each year. 
Some came to enjoy the scenic views, others wanted to explore 
the unique cultural diversities and localities, and many just 
wanted to widen their horizon. They were drawn not only by the 
romance and the history of these places but also by the 
physical beauty which springs in large part from their visual 
harmony (Brolin 19). 

According to Brolin, designing with sympathy towards the 
context is not a new issue in the works of architecture today-
the concept has been used by generations of anonymous 
designers and craftmen in the past as with the example of the 
old European towns. Although the architecture are rarely 
totally homogenous, these places give the impression of 
careful composition because of the effort taken over the 
centuries to relate each new building to those that preceded 
it. 

The result of this approach is "a visually rich and integrated 
streetscape owing their unity and originality not to the 
cliche of copying but to the sophisticated and uninhibited 
attention of generations who enlivened the street with varied 
yet compatible additions." In other words, an architecture 
that respects and is sympathetic to its context without 
compromising or sacrificing the quality or originality of 
their work (Brolin 19) . 



Context here is meant all the tangible and intangible issues 
that affects architecture. Tangible issues comprised the 
psychological and the cultural issues while intangible are the 
built and the natural. 

Counter to the modern practice, architecture was supposed to 
blend quietly into its surrounding. When the modern movement 
came along, the practice was criticized and curtailed due to 
the belief that buildings that fit too well with their 
surroundings were "soft and creatively weak" architecture. The 
correct and presumably more creative solution is the strength 
by how violently they offends their surroundings. They also 
believe that if a design does not stand out from his neighbor, 
it has failed: it is neither original nor creative (Brolin 7) . 

Brolin further cited that "This hostility and indifference, 
derived from the modernist codes of ethics, maintained that 
history is irrelevant, that our age was unique and therefore 
architecture must be cut off from the past. Because of this 
overwhelming belief several generation of architects have 
felt little need to accommodate their work to their tangible 
and intangible context. They have been designing buildings as 
if they were going to exist in a visual vacuum." 

Doctrinaire post-modernists said that we need not copy, but 
what they did not mention is that fitting into the environment 
and surrounding requires that we understand and examine our 
context. 

The thesis of architecture in context is to explore into the 
various aspects surrounding a building that can contribute to 
the design of a successful and sympathetic architecture. The 
issue has gained increasing public interest due to the lack 
of contextual relationships presents in buildings today-

According to Dr.Jusuck Koh, cultivating a greater degree of 
contextual awareness, is an all-too-neglected task of today's 
architects, planners and builders. Considerations of 
contextual issues were often overlooked. "Design frequently 
become professionally excellent but socially irrelevant, 
unresponsive to the ecosystem and alienating both the people 
the design was meant to serve, and the place it was supposed 
to enhance" (Brolin 1976, Heimsath 1979, Jencks 1977, Koh 
1978) . 

Markovich, Preiser and Fred Storm asserted that, " A world 
once rich in architectural diversity has become increasingly 
homogenized-conquered, if you will- by the steady encroachment 
of international corporate and consumer culture, one in which 
the creation and the consumption of standard products is 



standardized and predictable marketplace is the pragmatic ends 
that justifies virtually any means. Cultural variety, not to 
mention a sense of place, is vanishing along with the rain 
forest, stratospheric ozone, healthy oceans and innumerable 
plant and animal species" (pp 2). 

There are a variety of ways to design a new building so that 
it is sympathetic to its context be it built, psychological, 
natural or cultural. One can literally mirror the context (to 
mirror) or introduce new forms to evoke a cultural evolution 
(to lamp) . In this thesis, I have chosen to do both: to mirror 
the architectural elements that have proved to be successful 
in the past and to lamp those element that are lacking and 
needs further improvements. This is because I believe that 
there are certain architectural elements that have worked and 
need to be preserve to reinforce their continuity and some 
that needs to be changed or renewed to encourage 
experimentation and creativity, 

Built context can be enhance or improved by maintaining 
proper building height, silhouette, proportion, scale, ground 
treatment, facade elements, color, materials, detailing and 
surface texture. By studying and understanding these built 
environment awkward dissimilarities or irrelevant settings can 
be minimized or reduced. 

Psychological context, on the other hand, is grasp by 
understanding the psychological impact the building is going 
to have on the users, the community or the society as a whole. 
These psychological factors include feelings, expectations, 
dislikes, fears, prejudices, happiness and etc. This can be 
done by asking, filling up questionnaire or spending some 
times with the users or the community. 

The natural contexts are composed of the natural environment 
such as the climate, the topography, the vegetation and the 
location of the site and many other natural influences. 
Understanding and taking advantage of the natural contexts can 
help save energy ( for e.g the usage of natural daylighting 
for light and heat), increase comfort and minimized costs 
(using the right material that works best in the context 
unnecessary cost such as fixing, maintaining and renewing). 

The people, their culture, their norm, their belief and their 
religion are among the many factors influencing the cultural 
contexts. By understanding and responding to the cultural 
contexts, architecture not only embodies the customs and 
values of society but also their pride and heritage. 



THESIS CASE STUDIES 
Santa Fe Pueblo Style Architecture. 
Santa Fe, New Mexico 

"The mystique of Pueblo architecture lies in its ability to 
join living inanimate things in the continuing recreation of 
an authenticity of place, not in terms of architectural 
monuments but as participatory rites." 

This is a study of the Pueblo architecture of the Southwest 
and regionalism. Santa Fe Pueblo style architecture is a good 
case sudy because of the the successful preservation of the 
identity and character of the regions via architecture in 
terms of built, psychological, natural and cultural. 

Region is originally refers to political control to rule or 
govern. In architectural terms, " a region is any portion of 
the earth's surface that stands apart from others in terms of 
that sets of perceptible characteristics (in all sensory 
modalities) that produce a cultural landscape with a distinct 
character or ambience" (Rapoport 1977). Among many attributes 
of a region is the natural features, ecological complexes, 
festival and parades, architecture, ladscaping, different 
greatand lesser cultural traditions and so on. 

The key to retaining regional character in Santa Fe is the 
cultural landscape. Cultural landscape is composed of the the 
resources, populations, cultures and history. Certain single 
attributes of cultural landscapes includes settlement forms 
and pattern, barns and other structures, ruins and land 
subdivision. In order to preserve, control and develop the 
cultural landscape, one needs to consider and understand its 
non-fixed features, its people and their culture, behavior and 
so on, all of which are the atributes of the concept of 
regionalism and contextualism. 

The mystique of pueblo buildings is the harmony they reveal 
in relationship to the landscape and in the appropriate 
response they invite among the dwellers. Many effort were made 
to preserve the regional character and identity of the region. 
Among some of the efforts were to make all new development fit 
in the environment, to reject new development that is not 
compatible to the regional surroundings and to keep and 
preserve all the integrated the rituals with architecture. 

In this way, architecture and ritual becomes significant to 
each other, not only in its didactic role, but also in terms 
of how the "genius loci" is presented. While the rituals is 



using human figure to interpret life, architecture is an 
edifice embodies and formalize the ritual in built form. This 
authenticity is ontological in providing a setting for a 
continuum of the affirmation of origins and relationships that 
are sustained through religious practice. 

The relationships of the rituals , the reintrepation of the 
community origins, relationships to the natural landscape and 
the utilization of the material and construction within the 
restraint of the technology and the region has made Santa Fe 
a unique place in the world. 



THESIS STATEMENT 
" Unlike painting, music or literature, architecture is 

of the earth. It belongs to the ground as a container for the 
activities of man and as such is part of his very existence". 
Architecture therefore become involved in the emotional and 
practical needs of man and represents significant areas in 
human life. It creates the framework for personal or family 
life, the framework for national life and the framework of a 
civilization, thereby represents the characteristics of a 
culture -" 

A civilization can best be understood by its architecture 
because of the way buildings show the interest of society, its 
organizational skills, affluence or poverty, the kind of 
climate, and the attitudes toward technology and the arts. 
Hence, unlike the other arts, architecture exists in relation 
to two sets of conditions. Buildings must respond to 
fundamental issues such as the need for shelter and for ideas 
to be symbolized, and they must relate to a region, to a 
specific location, to topography, the climate, the culture, 
the emotional needs of the people, the context. 

Therefore, architecture is contextualism. It must respond to 
all four major contexts: Built, Psychological, Natural and 
Cultural in order to embody meanings and values to society. 



Arriving in a town which we have never been in before, we 
realize that there are laws, traditions, customs and details 
in this hustle and bustle which, just like the other phenomena 
of our day and age, are not just the movements of atoms, but 
energy directed into these channels and supervised by more 
developed individuals.... 
Nothing does a town greater honor than a well-developed public 
life and beautiful and functional 'public places', not the 
least of which is the market hall, the nerve center of its 
food distribution and morning bustle. 

Alvar Aalto 

Quoted from Goran Schildt, Alvar Aalto, The Early Years, New 
York, 1984, p 210. 

THESIS VEHICLE 
As places for people's enjoyment, marketplaces are a 
relatively new concept, although their roots are deep in 
history. As assemblies of diverse small entrepreneurs 
competing to capture the customer's eye, marketplaces 
motivated the founding of the first villages and town. In 
rural societies, they provided the pleasurable side benefit 
of seeing other people, along with the performances of 
traveling troubadours and minstrels, while filling their basic 
function: necessary distribution of commodities. 

After decades of neglect, the marketplace concept has been 
revived, once as a place for gathering people, it is now used 
as a primary attraction to get business for shops and 
restaurant. Careful designs, understanding of the marketplace 
and the nature of the participating businesses has lead to 
successful and festive marketplace. 

The new Kuching Festival Marketplace, with shops and 
restaurants, will help create a festive atmosphere for the 
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dying downtown. While the basic purpose of the new marketplace 
remains, like the old, commerce, it is commerce of a very 
different kind. The merchandise is no longer basic 
necessities, but special items meant to delight the eye of the 
buyer at leisure. The drama of these space and the activities 
that occur here, will give the building a focus and a sense 
of grandeur, like as if it is 'the only show in town'. Good 
restaurants and specialty shops will put visitors in proper 
mood and contribute to the feeling that this is in fact a 
special place. 



GOALS AND OBJECTIVES 
CLIENT^S GOALS: 
A Festival Marketplace that would serve as a new symbol and 
focal point for the city of Kuching. 

To provide market area with facilities for dining, retail 
goods and special event activities. 

To reflect a unique regional architectural expression in the 
manner in which it relates to site, culture, climate and 
vernaculars. 

A marketplace that will celebrate the identity, the heritage 
and civic pride of the community. 

To fully utilize the technology available within the culture 
and the limits of local resources in the 20th century (present 
day) context. 

To increase activities and bring back life to the decaying 
downtown by establishing a high quality public and private 
market facilities that will attract and satisfy the needs of 
the wholesalers, retailer, shopper and tourist; thus stimulate 
and create opportunities and support business in the area. 

To create a unique, open and vibrant environment that is 
conducive for both business and leisure. 

To promote tourism. 

CLIENT'S OBJECTIVES: 

A facility that will ceremoniously receive the public at 
major entrance. 

To provide ample parking spaces for employees and visitor. 

To improve public access to the marketplace by integrating 
public transportation system with pedestrian movement. 

A facility which is appealing in many different and versatile 
ways. In this case, all sides of the marketplace is just as 
important as the main facade because it can be viewed on all 
sides due to its location at the bank of the Sarawak River. 
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ARCHITECT'S GOALS: 

To reinforce the elements which have led to the success of the 
public market, while minimizing its weakness. 

To develop a unique regional architecture compatible to the 
local urban and cultural context. 

To introduce an environment which places a separation between 
vehicular and pedestrian by rerouting and closing streets. 

To introduce natural elements to the market through greenery 
and vegetation. 

To optimize access to and within the market area for 
pedestrian, automobile and service trucks. 

To reinforce the image and symbolism of the city. 

To improve the overall quality of life for Kuching's urban 
citizens, including those who live, work in or visit the 
central city by broadening the realm of activities along the 
river as it is a strong identity marker for the city. 

ARCHITECT'S OBJECTIVES: 

A facility which is going to maximize the needs of its users 
and the community-

To provide a strong sense of spatial organization and 
directional clarity within the facility for both staffs and 
visitors. 

To provide a human scale at the eye-level streetscape where 
pedestrian activities occur. 

To plan for structural expansion and flexibility in office 
layout by open planning. 

To design an outdoor park/courtyard with pleasant landscape 
and views, outdoor lighting and street furniture for leisure 
activities. 

To introduce extensive use of trees and covered sidewalks for 
shade and natural protection from the elements of nature. 

To create an exterior environment that will enhance the 
surrounding area and the city as a whole. 
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3 CONTEXT 

MALAVSIA 
SOUTH CHINA SEA 
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INTRODUCTION 

Sarawak is one of the 13 member states of the Federation of 
Malaysia. It is located on the northwestern part of the island 
of Borneo, between longitudes 100 and 120 East and latitudes 
Equator and 7 North. It has an area about of 47,876 square-
miles and is the largest state in Malaysia. 

Currently, Sarawak has a population of 1.6 million, with over 
23 ethics group which differ in language and culture. The Iban 
form the largest indigenous group, comprising 29.6% of the 
population, the Dayak - 8.4%, and the Melanau - 5.4%. Other 
indigenous people of Sarawak fall under the orang ulu category 
and make up another 5.4%. Among the immigrant peoples, the 
Chinese are the largest group, accounting for 31% of the 
population, followed by the Malays - 20.7%. These three 
dominant races, the Iban, the Chinese and the Malay is the 
backbone of Sarawak 's unique and diverse cultural background. 

Topographically, Sarawak has three regions: a swampy coastal 
plains, an area of rolling country and a mountainous region 
in the interior. The greatest concentration of population is 
along the western coastal plain , where most major cities is 
located. Three fourth of the land is covered by rain forest. 

Also unique to Sarawak are the heath and mangrove forests, 
characterized by swampy open country covered with low, stunted 
forms of vegetation, the results of forest fire and poor soil. 
Another feature is the specialized flora of the moss forest 
with dwarf vegetation, occurring in various parts of the 
country at altitudes over 3,000 feet. Layer upon layer of moss 
and dripping water abound the area in perpetual dampness. The 
moss forest comes to an end at 9,000 feet to be replaced by 
alpine scrub consisting of grotesque dwarf trees, bushes and 
beautiful wild flower, among which is the Rafflesia, the 
world's largest flower which can hold over two liters of 
water. 

The climate in Sarawak is equatorial, characterized by its 
abundant sunshine and rain all year round little or no 
climatic or temperature change. Humidity is always high 
especially during the rainy season and is also due to the 
location of the state by the sea. 

The largest of the several rivers in Sarawak is the Rajang, 
which is navigable by small ships up to 160 miles upstream. 
As a result, water is one of the cheapest and is a major 
transportation system in Sarawak. Other means of 
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transportation are land transportation and air transportation. 
Due to the difficult topography and the rivers, and the high 
cost of clearing the forest, Sarawak is the only state in 
Malaysia that does not have a railway system. 

THE SITE 

The site selected for the proposed Kuching Festival 
Marketplace is located in the Kuching downtown. Kuching is the 
capital and the largest city in Sarawak. It had just gained 
a city status in 1988. Currently Kuching has a population of 
72,555. 

The 150,000 square-feet site is currently owned by the 
government and is located by the bank of the Sarawak River 
(see site map above) about 1 mile radius away from all the 
activities and point of interest of the city. 
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To the north of the site is the Sarawak river and across the 
river is the Sarawak Istana / Palace (#1 on site map) . To the 
east are the Sarawak Tourist Association Building (#2) and the 
Sarawak Courthouse (#3), all dated back into the British 
colonization era. Facing south are rows of Chinese shophouses 
(#4), a three-story shopping center called the Electra House 
(#5) and an open-air market (#6) . To the west are the Sarawak 
State Mosque (#7) and the Brooke Dockyard (#8). 

Presently 1/3 of the area is used as open-air market sites for 
selling fresh produces, while another 2/3 consist a huge 
warehouse and an abandoned ship dock. 

The state government felt that this is the best site for the 
new marketplace because of its proximity to other important 
areas in the downtown, its accessibility to it, its location 
to the river and the view, and the current decaying and 
neglected conditions of the site. Kuching certainly needs a 
new fresh face in town. 
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BUILT CONTEXTS AND RESPONSES 
THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT 
By 'built environment' is meant that part of the physical 
surroundings which are man-made or man-organized, such as 
buildings and other major structure, roads, bridges, and the 
like, down to lesser objects such as traffic control signals 
and telephone box. 

The site is influenced by three built environment: the 
existing streets, the old and new buildings around it and open 
public spaces. 

THE STREET 

The site (site map below) is approachable by streets from all 
sides except 
surrounding 
walkways and 

the north which is the river side. Most of the 
areas are accessible by pedestrian through 
pavement by the street. 

Four major streets, the Gambler Road, the India Road, the 
Market Road and the Courthouse Road run along the three sides 
of the site (site map above) . All of the streets are two land 
and two-ways with the exception of the Courthouse Road which 
is a one-way two land street (photograph next page). These 
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roads are very narrow for the kind of traffic activities going 
on in downtown however, it is almost impossible to widen these 
roads because the existing buildings are too close to the road 
sides. 

H^^HL^^ 
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The narrow and 
one-way Courthouse 
Road on the 
side of the 
site. 

For this marketplace, the Gambler road will be closed (to 
vehicle) to separate pedestrian and vehicle conflicts on 
grade. The road will be converted into a grand pedestrian 
promenade and the much needed open public space. This will not 
only create a buffer space for people, a temporary refuge from 
the hustle and bustle in downtown, but will also link the 
northern piece of the site (see site map) to the southern 
piece and transform the site into a whole piece instead of two 
separate parts. 

Vehicles can enter the site from the south, east and west 
through the three roads. Most of the vehicles on these streets 
will be cars and motorcycles. Cars are very expensive in 
Malaysia, and are considered as luxury items than necessities. 
Motorcycles are substantially cheaper and more affordable. 

Public transportation is crucial to the resident of Kuching 
because of the high costs of automobiles. Buses are the only 
form of land public transportation available at this time. 
There are two kinds of bus services, the downtown vicinity bus 
service and the long distance bus services. The bus stations 
are located about three miles away from the site, however, 
there are three bus-stop location in downtown. The first and 
the closest to the site is located to the northeast of the 
site (photograph next page), just opposite the left corner of 
the courthouse and across the junction of Gambler Road and the 
Courthouse Road . The second bus-stop is situated at Openg 
Road which is to the west and about one block away from the 
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site. The third one is stationed in front of the Cathay Cinema 
(#11), south to the site, and is also a block away. Overall, 
accessibility to the site by buses is very near, easy and 
direct. 

A bus stop 
in front of 
the site 

In Kuching, supplies trucks usually come in the early mornings 
or in the late evenings to avoid the busy and excessive 
traffic at day time. Furthermore, most of the old shophouses 
does not have a private or separate service entrance or 
loading dock. The trucks simply load and unload by the street 
side directly in front of the shops (see photograph on Chinese 
shophouses on page 21) . Coming in after or before office hours 
simply means that it will be easy to park and unload by the 
narrow streets. 

THEREFORE: 

Approach to the site is critical because it is the first point 
of contact, of confrontation between visitor and building. 
Accessibility for both pedestrian and vehicle should be 
visually and physically noticeable and convenient. 

Use human scale, color, landscaping and walkways to soften the 
harshness of the street. Landscaping can help filter dust, 
exhaust and noise coming from the vehicles. It also act as a 
screening device where privacy is vital. 

Provide ample parking (on grade, underground) that can be 
easily seen and get to but not obstructing or distracting the 
view of the marketplace. 

Provide private service entrance and parking away from the 
streets and the public for loading and unloading activities. 
The service entrance should be accessible at all times, but 
will not interfere with the daily activities in the 
marketplace. 
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THE BUILDINGS 

Most of the buildings surrounding the sites are either old 
shophouses or historical buildings left from English 
colonization period. Starting from the north of the site and 
across the Sarawak River, is the Sarawak Istana / Palace (#1 
in site map and photograph below). The palace used to be the 
home of Rajah Brooke, a British who was the ruler of Sarawak 
from 1888 to 1946. Now the palace is the formal residence of 
the Governor of Sarawak. 

During special occasions such as Hari Raya (Muslim holiday), 
the Istana will be open to public for visiting and feasting 
sponsored by the Governor and the state government. This is 
about the only time public is allowed inside the building or 
the area. 

Located on higher ground, the palace is one of the best view 
from the site. 

#1: The Sarawak 
Istana/Palace 

The Sarawak Tourist Association Building (#2 and photograph 
next page) is located to the northeast and by the bank of the 
river. It was originally a fort during the British 
colonization, now it serves as the headquarters of the Tourist 
Association. Next to the building is a stage-like platform 
(see photograph) which serves two purpose: as a receiving and 
departing point for public coming to and from the passenger 
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boat and a platform or stage for collecting people during 
annual river festivities such as boat racing and boat show. 

#2: The Tourist 
Association 
Building 

Built in 1871 and centrally located in the downtown is the 
Sarawak Courthouse. This building is perhaps one of the most 
magnificent buildings in Sarawak. It has three major elements: 
the courthouse , the clock tower and the Charles Brooke 
Memorial. 

The architecture of the courthouse (photograph below) is of 
the English Colonial with adaptations to suit the equatorial 
climate. It has a simple form and plain colonial appearance 

• 

m."--

* • ' • - , • ' i^^^'^um #3: The Sarawa)c 
Courthouse 

with massive tapering brick pillars supporting the wide 
veranda which provide an ideal shade for an equatorial 
country. The main entrance is by a broad flight of steps 
leading to a square-like portico with four twin columns at 
each corner and a single column in between, on the side. The 
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small balcony in the front is perhaps an influence from the 
romanticism period with ornamented carved railings. The use 
of massive columns was probably an influence from Roman 
Courthouses. 

The clock tower (photograph below left) was added in 1883, and 
the little room below housed the earliest contributions to the 
Museum. At a later date the same room was the first meeting 
place of the Kuching Municipal Board, but after the war it had 
to be closed as it had become unsafe, and at the same time the 
staircase was removed. 

The Charles Brooke Memorial is a granite obelisk with bronze 
panels sunk into the stone at each corner on which are raised 
figures of a Malay, a Dayak ( an Iban) , a Chinese and a Kayan 
(another tribe) . On the front side which faces the Istana, is 
a bas-relief of Charles Brooke in marble while below it, is 
a bronze tablet with an inscription giving the principle dates 
of his life and reign. The Memorial was unveiled on 16th 
October 1924 to coincide with the meeting of the Council 
Negeri (state council). 

#3: The Sarawak 
Courthouse Clock 
Tower (left), and 
the stone and bronze 
obelisk in front of 
the tower (right). 

To the south of the site are successive rows of Chinese 
shophouses (#4, #7, #10, #12 and photograph next page) , a 
small three-story shopping center called the Electra House and 
an open-air market. High collection of people can be found 
daily in the Electra House (#5), not necessarily for shopping 
but more as a favorite and ideal place to meet people, to wait 
for the bus (one of the bus-stop mention earlier is located 
across the street from the Electra House) or a hang-out place 
for teenager after school. This collection of people can be 
lured into the marketplace. 
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#4: A row of 
Chinese 
Shophouses 
south of 
the site. 

The open air market (#6), right across the Electra House, is 
an active informal eating place in Kuching especially at day 
time during office hours. The business have dwindle during the 
recent years due to competition from other places outside of 
downtown. After office hours, people prefers to eat at other 
available and less crowded eating places at the outskirts of 
the city, instead of going into the downtown, which is pretty 
much dead at night. The proposed marketplace, is going to 
bring back life in downtown area at night by introducing more 
places for people's enjoyment such as dining, recreational and 
cultural activities. 

#7 :The Sarawak 
'^ Mosque 
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The national religion in Sarawak, as well as Malaysia is 
Islam. However, people are free to embrace whatever religion 
they wish. The Sarawak Mosque (#8 on site map and photograph 
on page 22) is the largest and the most prominent mosque in 
Sarawak. It proudly represents the religion and the Malay 
communities in the area. Malay are the largest group of people 
to embrace Islam in Malaysia. 

The Mosque is an important element to consider in the design 
of the new marketplace, because of the high concentration of 
people in the mosque especially on Friday (their sabbath), 
that can be lured into the marketplace after the praying 
session. Therefore, convenience and direct access to the 
marketplace (east of the site) from the mosque is important. 
Also, some customers will leave the marketplace to go to pray 
and the easy access will encourage and facilitate their 
return. 

In conclusion, most of the buildings surrounding the sites 
play an important role in helping attracting or collecting 
people to the area, hence increasing the number of people 
going to the marketplace. 

Most of the buildings or any other man-made structures in 
downtown are no higher than 10 stories high. Shophouses are 
usually two-stories and they dominate much of the surrounding 
areas. 

Almost all of the buildings within five miles radius of the 
site are either old buildings (more than 15 years) or 
historical buildings (dated as far as the 1870's). 

THEREFORE: 

To design a marketplace sympathetic to the built context and 
relevant to the setting, such as this one, with historical 
British architecture on one side, a traditional vernacular and 
modern architecture (shophouses and other buildings) on the 
other, and in a modern context demands deep understanding, 
creativity, skill and the judicious use of the craft of design 
(to lamp), not rote copying (to mirror). 

To create a coherent, sympathetic visual relationship between 
building requires among other things visual harmony and 
careful attention to details and materials (Brolin 6) . This 
can be done by maintaining proper building height, scale, 
silhouette, ground floor treatment, color, texture, windows 
variations, directions and rhythm. 
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OPEN PUBLIC SPACES 

The only open space near the site, about two blocks away 
south-east is the Sarawak multi-purpose field. It is an empty 
grass field reserved for use on special state, national or 
cultural occasions. It has been used for concerts and marching 
grounds on Independent's Day annually,- a political platform 
where the politicians make their speech and summons people 
during election day, a recreational field for some sports and 
outdoor games on Teachers's Day, Labor Day, Children Day and 
etc. 

THEREFORE: 

The field is also one of the major influence to the site and 
the marketplace because of the concentration of people during 
these special event. When the events are over, these people 
can be drawn into the marketplace ( pedestrian and vehicular 
wise) by having broad walkways and ample parking spaces closed 
to the facility, by the activities happening in the 
marketplace that were design to attract people (recreational, 
retail, dining, boat watching on special occasion), and by 
visually attracting and stimulating the appearance of the main 
entrance, the exterior and the interior of the marketplace. 
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NATURAL CONTEXTS AND RESPONSES 

Nature is energy and struggle. It is what 
exists without any promise as an arena, 
a setting, it has to be thought of as one 
which lends itself as much to evil as to good. 
Its energy is fearsomely indifferent 

-Quoted by John Berger from 
December 1985 p.9. 

The Guardian. 

THE NATURAL ENVIRONMENTS: 
There are three major natural forces that affects the site: 
the river, the mountains ranges in the background and the 
climatic conditions of the city. 

THE RIVER 

The presence of so much water exerts a considerable force. 
First, there is a strong sense of continuous horizontality and 
secondly, during the day the sparkling reflection of the 
Kuching' s blue sky and the night moonlight cast can charge the 
city with unusual effects of shade and light. 

The passenger boat, that talce 
people across the river daily 

The Sarawak River (photograph above) is a very important river 
to the city of Kuching. It is one of the major attractions in 
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the area not 
activities 
cruise. 

only because of the busy and unique river 
happening there daily (passenger river ride and 

^ ^u <^^stribution of commodities, etc), but also because 
Of the annual boat show and river festival on special 
occasions such as Sarawak Independent's Day or anniversaries 

In Sarawak, major rivers such as the Sarawak river, the Rajang 
and the Batang Lupar are navigable for a few hundred miles 
into the deep regions of Sarawak. Therefore, water 
transportation become one of the major transportation system 
m Sarawak besides flying and land transportation. Flying is 
extremely expensive and long distance roads are often in bad 
conditions, especially during rainy season. There is no 
railway system in Sarawak due to the difficult topography, the 
extensive forest area and excessive swampy land and rivers 
(costly to built bridges). 

W*-""'*f?J?!^l*^"~~ '•r̂ _i---r "^ 
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The 
Sarawak 
River 

Water transportation is therefore, the cheapest way to 
transport people and goods whenever possible. These major 
rivers also become the starters of small village settlements 
along the river, and in Kuching, many retail center, hotels 
and residential areas are located by the riverside or close 
to it, to take advantage of the view (for hotel), water and 
fish (for residential) and to be closer to the port (for 
retail). 

Therefore, major activities are mostly happening by the 
riverside. It is the force that bring people and goods into 
the areas. The river also transfer people from the across the 
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river (Kuching North) to the downtown (Kuching South) through 
passenger boat because there is no bridge in the vicinity to 
connect these two separate land. Kuching North is a high 
residential area and is being developed into a satellite town 
by the government. The river and the boat trip, symbolizes 
man and nature interacting or working together. 

There is a pedestrian and vehicular bridge about seven miles 
away and for many people who lives or work across the river, 
that is a long distance to get to downtown especially without 
a car. The passenger boat ride, is therefore the shortest cut 
to get to downtown. People can go on foot to downtown or take 
a bus ride on each side of the river. It only takes about 10-
15 minutes to cross the river on the boat and cost 20 cent per 
ride. 

There is no bridge because bridge will rob the income from the 
boatmen who row passenger boats to earn a living. The 
government felt that the city should preserves the water 
transportation as it is because it is unique to the city and 
the state. Furthermore, a bridge would only destroy the 
pedestrian activities in the area. 

THEREFORE: 

The selection of the site by the river is appropriate because 
this way the town is preserved intact and the marketplace can 
express how the town was founded. 

Because of the activities around the area, take advantage of 
the high concentration of people especially the pedestrian 
into the marketplace by making it visually and physically 
appealing and interesting, by providing easy accessibility 
from the river, the street and the surrounding building via 
pedestrian walkways, landscape garden, a promenade, all at 
pedestrian scale. 

Relate to the river and take advantage of the views. 
Example: create an outdoor eating places or a viewing deck or 
relaxation areas by the river, bringing people back to nature. 

During high tide and rainy season, the river will swell and 
water level will raise, elevate the marketplace such as the 
elevated houses by the riverside, will avoid flooding into the 
facility. The elevated marketplace is contextual to the 
culture and region because most towns and villages in Sarawak 
evolved by the riverside and houses or buildings are elevated. 
Also, when elevated the views are better and clearer. 
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Have approach from the riverside, possibly public come in from 
a boat trip ( river cruise ) , if not possible, have a symbolic 
access route. 

THE MOUNTAIN RANGES 

The Serapi and the Santubong mountain makes a beautiful 
natural background on the west side of the site, like the Fiji 
mountain does to the Tokyo,s skyline. Although not as 
dramatic, the undulating mountain range is also a force, 
bringing nature closer to man. Situated 30 miles from Kuching, 
the Serapi mountain is the heavenly spot for waterfall 
swimming, and the Santubong is the picturesque fishing 
villages with lovely beaches. 

Santubong 
mountain can 
be seen from 
the east of 
site. 

THEREFORE: 
Preserve the view of the mountains for outdoor or indoor 
dining places and recreational areas. Nature always has a way 
of releasing stress and evoke peaceful emotions. 

Use transparent material such as glass windows/walls in areas 
where security is an issue so the view will not be block and 
the marketplace or area can still blend and stretch into 
nature. 
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THE CLIMATIC CONDITIONS 

Being entirely on the equatorial zone, Kuching has a rainy 
tropical climate. It is characterized by its abundant 
sunshine, lots of rain and lush tropical rain forest. The 
average temperature throughout the year is about 80 F. The 
diurnal temperature range is about 2 F. There are no distinct 
seasons, temperature vary very little the year round. 
Humidity is always high (about 80%) due to the high 
temperature and a high rate of evaporation and the rainfall. 

The average annual rainfall is about 100 inch, governed by the 
two seasonal winds called the 'northeast and southwest 
monsoons.' The northeast monsoon which blows from 
approximately October till March from across the open South 
China Sea is the wettest season in Kuching, On the other hand, 
the southwest monsoon (May till September) which blows from 
the opposite direction, is marked as the driest season of the 
year. Even though these months are characterized as dry, 
Kuching still receives rain once in a while due to its 
geographical location to the sea. Showers are prevalent, late 
afternoon rains, sometimes accompanied by thunderstorms and 
lighting are common. 

In ghort, it is very hot and humid in Kuching all year round. 
Comfortable and pleasant living in this climatic context 
demands "fulfillment of certain needs such as openness to the 
ocean breezes and winds while excluding monsoon rain, 
reduction and regulation of the strength of sunlight in 
working and living areas, keeping out proliferating vegetation 
such as weeds, moss and algae, among other things" (Mimar 36). 

THEREFORE: 

Have abundance of high/ low fenestration to let natural wind 
or breeze into the building to take heat and odor off besides 
providing fresh air for a more healthy, stimulating and 
inviting environment, design in such a way that air can 
circulate in and out of building easily and save energy on 
cooling, e.g. create air pockets/pressure in certain areas, 
negative and positive pressure. 

Have high ceilings, it creates space for natural draft 
movement. 

Use pitched roof with wide overhang to drain water off 
building, pitched roof has proven to work better in this kind 
of climate. Besides to facilitate water run-off, pitch roof 
creates a space to insulate the rooms below from direct heat. 
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Employ the "overlapping roof" concept in which a smaller upper 
roof (called the jack roof) overlaps the main larger roof, 
leaving a space between them, allowing natural draft to enter. 
This cools the heated roof and reduces the radiation 
would otherwise be transmitted to the room below. 

that 

elevated from the ground so the 
floor can be cooled by the 
natural breeze underneath 

Use wide overhang where necessary, such as at the main 
entrance or where the collection of people outside the 
facility is high to provide extra and immediate shelter 
especially at the pedestrian zone, in case of sudden rain 
which is common in this region. 

Overhang have multiple benefits: 

to run water further off building skin, protect skin from 
otherwise a faster deterioration; 

improves water-tightness at the skin by reducing direct 
contact with water; 

slowed down or eliminate the growth of algae, which is 
typical in the tropics; 

less money spent on re-painting and cleaning the wall, 
less likely to get dirty or deteriorate, imagine what the 
sun and water could do to a building; 
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overhang doesn't let direct sun ray in but still let 
light in. Conserves lighting energy while reducing direct 
heat into building; 

at a certain angle, overhang can let sun-light in when 
needed such as in the early morning or late evening, 
while obstructing it for the rest of the day when it is 
too bright or too hot, use sun angle chart to find 
the right angle; 

because wide overhang protects people from rain (direct 
or indirectly - running-off from roof) and sun when 
outside of the building, therefore people (especially 
passer-by who have no intention of going into the 
marketplace) are less likely to run into the facility for 
shelter. 

A modern 
over-lapping 
roof design. 

Take advantage of the abundant sunshine, use natural 
daylighting instead of artificial lighting in the interior at 
daytime, proposed to used tinted sun reflecting glass in some 
areas of the wall to let light in and as much heat off, opaque 
glass for more privacy. Avoid too shiny or too reflective 
glass on pedestrian and street level to reduce glare. 

Use skylight where appropriate, such as in the main lobby 
because of the scale and the importance of the first 
impression, it is only necessary to have it well-lit, bright 
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and vibrant to elicit the festival atmospheric mood and spirit 
of the space. 

Outdoor spaces should be design to include sheltered area in 
case of sudden rain or showers. 

Ensured some covered pedestrian walkways to protect not only 
from the rain but also from the overpowering sun and heat 
especially to adjacent spaces or building, to parking and to 
other served areas. 

Have proper drainage system throughout the building and the 
entire site, because people will rush into building when it 
rains, sometimes soaking wet and bringing wet umbrellas with 
them. The water dripped from all the umbrellas and wet shoes 
or clothes has to be drained out of the building efficiently 
as not to create a pond of water on the interior floor. Small 

hollow drain underneath the main circulation area to collect 
drips, a mild outward slope at the main entrance to drain 
water out; 

Use flooring material that will not get slippery when wet 
besides being able to air-dry easily; 

Take advantage of such equable and suitable climate, plant 
trees and greeneries. Besides enhancing the environment and 
bringing people closer to nature, tree acts as a buffer to 
noise, sunlight, heat and pollution. Some strategic areas 
would be in the interior garden, exterior courtyard, near an 
entrance and near pedestrian walkways to provide natural 
shed and act as cooling devices. 

Also trees can be use as a natural screening device, to cut
off view of certain unpleasant areas, such as the hustle and 
bustle of the traffic at the street without physically 
removing them away from the area; 
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CULTURAL CONTEXTS AND RESPONSES 

" Culture is one of those all-embracing terms that at its 
broadest may be considered to encompass virtually every aspect 
of life as a manifestation of the growth of a community." 
(Information Malaysia, 1990) 

According to James Zanden in the book "The Social Experience" 
An Introduction to Sociology, culture refers to the social 
heritage of the people, the learned patterns of thinking, 
feeling and acting that characterized a population or society. 
Culture is compose of abstracts creation such as values, 
beliefs, symbols, norms and customs. As such it is intangible 
and invisible. It is also compose of material things and 
artifacts such as clay pots, computers, football helmet, 
buildings and money. 

Society and culture are intertwined. Culture could not exist 
without people to enact it. In the discussion of the 
relationship between the individual and society, C. Norberg 
Schulz explains that satisfactory cultural integration depends 
on the existence of common symbol-system: 

From birth we tried to oriented ourselves in the 
environment and established a certain order. A common 
order is called culture. The development of culture is 
based on information and education and therefore depends 
on the existence of a common symbol-systems. The culture 
integrates the single personality into an ordered world 
based on meaningful interactions. 

Architecture has always played a leading role in the way an 
individual may be identified within the culture. Architecture 
represent the main ideas of culture. According to Colin St. 
Wilson, "meaning in architecture lies in use, and that 
buildings only come into being to serve the needs of a 
culture. He asserts that: 

the limits of an architecture are the limits of the 
culture that it serves. It is the embodiment of values 
that have been worked out before by a culture in all its 
level of awareness, (religious, political, economic). The 
cathedral did not invent religion. 

Source: Colin St. John 'The Play of Use and the Use of Play' 
Architectural Review July 1986, p.17-18. 
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THE IBAN CULTURE 
Not counting the Malay, the largest indigenous group in 
Sarawak is form by the Iban. Unlike the Malay or the Chinese, 
the Iban is unique to Sarawak because this tribe can only be 
found in Sarawak and not in the other states in Malaysia. The 
main area of settlement is in the remote regions in the 
interior, where they are predominantly hunters, farmers and 
collectors of jungle produce. Increasing numbers of the 
younger generations are now finding employment in the towns. 

The Iban lives in communal dwellings known as the longhouse. 
Their preference for communal dwellings is primarily a 
response to the need for the protection (from enemy and animal 
attacks in the jungle) and added security that group living 
provides. With most of the young men and adults gone during 
the day to gather food and hunt animals, communal dwellings 
permit for the women and the children to be assisted and 
protected within the group. 

The Iban lives very modestly, just having the basic 
necessities. The community is self sufficient and is based on 
agriculture and the making and selling of goods and 
merchandises. They depend on the rain and river for water, and 
the land for food. 

In the house, furniture and accessories are elementary and 
minimal. They sit, eat and sleep on the floor. Due to the 
limited amount of space in the living units, sleeping mattress 
is rolled every morning so the area can be used for other 
functions or activities. 

Once a year, on the 1st. of June, they celebrate the Gawai Day 
which is like the Thanksgiving Day, to give thanks and 
gratitude to God (Christians) or the land spirits (animists) 
for the good harvest that year. The Gawai festival begins the 
night before (31st.May) and will last all day and night for 
a few days. People eat, drink and dance all night until dawn. 

Ibans are very friendly people. Many Iban have become converts 
to Christianity introduced by white missionaries during the 
colonization period. Some still adhere to their traditional 
beliefs, 
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CASE STUDIES: 

THE IBAN LONGHOUSE 

Visiting the Iban longhouse can be a very enriching experience 
because it is about the only way to see and understand how the 
Iban lives. Iban longhouses are found mostly in the remote 
rural areas, particularly by the larger rivers. In the old 
days before water supply was provided by the government, the 
river is the main source of water (besides rain) for washing, 
bathing and cooking. The river is also for transportation. 

The longitudinal 
view of the open 
platform (tanju) 
in an Iban 
longhouse. 

Iban longhouse is like a terrace house, it can accommodate as 
much as 30 doors (living units) . The average longhouse has 
about 20 doors. Basically, one living unit is large enough to 
accommodate one family. Therefore, a 20-door longhouse means 
that there are 20 different families occupying the longhouse. 

A living unit (see diagram on page 36) consist of a living 
room (bilik bawah) , a kitchen (dapur), a sleeping area (bilik 
atas), a platform (tanju) and an attic (sadau). The platform 
(tanju) is an open balcony to dry clothes and paddy (rice) and 
the attic (sadau) is for storage. There is usually no 
permanent partitions or walls to define between the sleeping 
area and the kitchen or living room. Spaces are defined by 
different floor levels or floor mats. 

Because families live in separate units, a shared common 
hallway (ruang jalan) and a public area (ruai) are therefore, 
necessary. The ruai serves two purpose, as a gathering place 
for formal or informal activities and as a children playground 
so children do not have to play outdoors or in the woods, 
The hallway and the ruai stretch as long as the longhouse 
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goes. At the end of the hallway are the main staircases that 
serve as the formal entrance/ exit to the longhouse. 

An extension of the ruai, the relaxation area (panggau) is a 
place to rest and to watch the children. Normally, the panggau 
is not a public area but during formal occasions such as Gawai 
or weddings, the panggau can be used for extra space. At 
night the panggau is used as a sleeping area for single males 
or an extra sleeping area for visitors or guests. 

Ruang Jalan ^^^^^^ 
Dapur 

Sadau 
Tanju 

Eilik Bawah Bilik Atas 

The interior perspective of a typical Iban longhouse 

Iban longhouses are built on stilts high of the ground (as 
high as 20 feet) for several advantages. First, to avoid 
flooding in the house during rainy season due to their 
geographical location to the river. Secondly, to prevent wild 
animals and ground insect from getting into the house. Also, 
this gives an added security against enemy or pirates from 
breaking into the house too easily. Thirdly, to provide air 
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circulation underneath the house. The air circulation helps 
cool the house by cooling the floor area. 

The pitch roof helps to drain rain water away from the 
building and facilitates the collection of rain water for 
cooking and washing. Pitch roof also creates a space 
underneath the roofs to insulate the rooms below from direct 
heat-

The longhouse is primarily constructed of wood , bamboo. 
rattan, and nibung (palm) materials. These traditional 
materials are easily obtained from the jungle. Nibung (palm 
leaves) as a roof materials keep the interior cool at all 
time. 

THEREFORE: 

Because the Iban tribe is unique to the state and since 
longhouses are not easily accessible in urban areas, having 
a marketplace that exposes some features of an Iban longhouse 
will provide the people, especially the tourists a quick 
glance of what this people and the community are and the way 
they live. 

Being situated by the riverside, the marketplace also faces 
the possibility of flooding during rainy season or high tides. 
To be contextual to the Iban longhouse and the river, the 
marketplace should be elevated from the ground several feet 
high with the platform (tanju) facing the river. The platform 
can be converted into a viewing deck or possibly an open 
eating area. 

Employing traditional materials from the jungle such as 
timber, rattan and bamboo will further enhance the regional 
characteristics of the new marketplace. 
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THE CHINESE CULTURE 

THE FENG SHUI PRINCIPLE 

The Chinese believes that orientation and site planning of a 
building has a significant influence on good or bad luck. This 
is called the Chinese principles of Geomancy or feng shui. It 
is believed that bad luck will befall those who are too 
ostentatious about exhibiting wealth, therefore buildings, 
especially houses, though they are virtual mansions, should 
conform modestly to their neighbors. Also, buildings are never 
to be oreinted to face the back lane or a road junction 
because it is considered an invitation for evil spirit to 
enter the building. 

feng shui Literally means fire and water but has come to 
mean the pseudo physical science that combines 
Chinese philosophical, religious, astrological, 
cosmological, mathematical and geographical 
concepts to adapt to the residence of the 
living and the dead so as to harmonize with 
the cosmic order. This concept is related to 
building and architecture for it is believed 
that the prescribed sitting, dimension and 
orientation of a town or dwelling will give 
good fortune. 

geomancy Used interchangeably with feng shui but 
meaning the art of divining the future for 
good or ill fortune, from the figure suggested 
by dots or lines placed at random on the earth 
surface. 

THEREFORE: 

The feng shui of this site is such that the main door had to 
face the south-east to ensure beneficial effects and good 
fortune for its occupant. 

This not only works well with the feng shui principle but also 
in energy conservation. The building facade which is the 
longest side of the building due to the nature of the site, 
will receive maximum amount of sun light during the day, 
therefore cut down electricity bills on some interior 
lighting. Care should be taken to reduce heat gain in the 
building. See climatic/natural context. 
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" The Chinese sought cpjalities in color and materials with 
greater serse of depth than any other race. Their glazes 
produce m little all great qualities seen at large in 
external nature. Their texture were as soft skin to the touch 
as flowers m sun or mosses in rain for color their sense 
of form found ;30y in the pendant.... Only a very old 
civilization subtle and profound could have reached the last 
word in refinement of form" 

Quoted by Frank Lloyd Wright,m 
Princeton University Press, 1987. 

Modern Architecture. 

Quoted by Frank Lloyd Wright,in 
Princeton University Press, 1987. 

Modern Architecture, 

Color has a highly symbolic meaning in the Chinese culture. 
The color scheme used in feng shui is based on the principle 
of harmony and composition as well as to fend off the fearful 
'dark' and evil forces. 

Red 

Yellow 

Green 

An emblem of good fortune,joy and festivity. 
Associated with the south, an auspicious direction, 
it is related to the fire of the Five Elements and 
used to paint the door of gods to ward off all evil 
influences. Reflecting the 'yang' principle it is a 
symbol of virtue and sincerity. The color used most 
widely. 

Was once the national and royal color of the Chinese. 
Emblematic of the earth, yellow denotes the 'yin' 
principle. 

Related to wood whose foliage evokes the energy of 
potent growth, youthfulness, posterity and harmony 
with other colors. 

White Symbolizes purity 

Blue Signifies peace. 

THEREFORE: 

Use color to emphasize certain element and to give meaning. 

An example would be red for the main entrance gateway because 
it represents happiness, good fortune and a time of festivity 
and enjoyment. Hence, the red entrance gateway (which is also 
the ceremonial entrance for special events) symbolizes 
positive and desirable elements. Good fortune to the 
marketplace and a time for festivity and fun. Moreover, red 
is a remarkably vibrant, inviting and eye-catching color. It 
stood out well under the sun and would be able to attract 
people's attention to the marketplace. 
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THE AIR WELL 

The open courtyard with trees and bushes is an essential 
element in a building in Chinese culture. According to the 
Chinese, air and water are symbols of wealth, peace, 
tranquility and good luck. That is why the Chinese made no 
attempt to roof over a courtyard or an air well in their 
buildings. 

THEREFORE: 

An open courtyard and the air well are essential in the 
Kuching Festival Marketplace not only in terms of cultural 
contexts but also climatic and psychological. The open 
courtyard can serve as a garden with landscape and viewing 
areas for people to rest and relax after their shopping 
activities. The air well located in certain areas (interior 
or the core) will let light and fresh air into the building. 
These elements serves both the physical and spiritual 
purposes. 
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CASE STUDIES 

CHINESE SHOPHOUSES 

The shophouse is a form that evolved to allow merchants to 
live and work in the same building. The planning principles 
and form was well suited for the needs of early traders. 
Basically, the design follows the same floor plan to the 
present day. A covered colonnade forms the transition from the 
street, the shop is in front with storage and kitchen in the 
rear. Upstairs is the living, dining and sleeping areas. A 
central air well provides internal light, ventilation and 
facilitates the collection and disposal of rain water. 

The front 
view of a 
typical 
row of a 
Chinese 
shophouse 

One of the most important features of shophouse design is the 
continuous covered passageway, known to the Malaysian as the 
'kaki lima' or the five-foot walkway- It is used as a unifying 
element as well as providing protection from the sun and the 
rain. Early architects, sensitive to the human scale also 
maintained the unity of the design by maintaining similar 
floor to ceiling, door and window height. 

Other important features is the various methods employed to 
minimized the discomfort of the Tropical climate. These 
includes: 

the air well - to allow light, natural draught and 
openness without letting in the full heat of the sun; 
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high ceilings - provides for cross air ventilation; 

vents - holes and openings in the front wall below the 
roof eaves lets in natural draught; 

high and low windows - permits selective openings for 
natural draught; 

ceiling vents - sometimes provided to accelerate heat 
transfers; 

pitch roof - the steep inclination drain water away and 
provides air space to help cools the room below. 

The planning of the Chinese shophouse is austere and formal. 
The principle underlying this is bilateral symmetry along a 
single axis running north to south. All the primary elements 
(the ancestral hall, the living room, the air well) are 
arranged along this axis and the secondary elements (kitchen 
and bedrooms) are developed transversely to it. This 
automatically results in the typical shape of the shophouse, 
either a square or a rectangle. The building is repeated to 
create streets and squares, known as the row of shophouses. 

The facade of the shophouses vary considerably. The early 
shophouses were purely utilitarian adaptations to the tropical 
climate. However, by the early 1900s European, Chinese and 
Malay motifs were intricately executed on the facades creating 
the illusion of false front to the simple structure. For most 
the most part, the different facade not only offer a 
bewildering array of architectural style and building period, 
but it gives each shophouse a unique identity and 
characteristics. 

Shophouses were planned with a view to economy in materials, 
economy in space and street frontage and a view to security 
against theft. 
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THE MALAY CULTURE 

The Malay form the predominant ethnic group in the Peninsula, 
however, they are a substantial minority in Sarawak. Malays 
are usually fishermen or farmers and most can be found living 
by the sea and in rural areas outside the cities. The 
characteristics of the Malaysian climate influence the 
countries soils, topography and vegetation. This also 
influence the Malay settlement. Very often are the Malay 
community lives by a river, in a heavily wooded area or on the 
foot of a hill. 

Nowadays, with better opportunity available in the cities, 
many have moved to the city for better jobs and improved 
standard of living, especially those with higher education . 
Most Of them work with the government, mainly holding office 
positions in education, agriculture and politics. 

The Malays are devout followers of Islam, also the national 
religion of Malaysia. Islam influences and plays an important 
role in the Malay culture. Basically their daily life is 
revolved around their faith in Islam. They pray five times 
daily, and in the evening the family prays together, lead by 
the father or the head of the family. The size of the living 
room or a prayer room in the Malay house is often influenced 
by the number of people that it could accommodate during 
family praying time. Every Friday at noon all the men will 
pray at a community or state mosque. 

Wood carving detail of the exterior panels of a Malay house 
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The Malays are widely known for their wood carpentry , 
especially those in the rural areas. The intricacy and beauty 
of their wood carving is most evident in the detail of the 
lintels, windows, ceilings, stairs, and wall panels (see photo 
in previous page). 

To the Malays, their house is the heaven on earth. Be it is 
old or new, they take very good care and pride in their house. 
The house represents family togetherness and love. 

Malay houses are moderately furnished. Like the Ibans, the 
Malays also enjoy sitting and eating on the floor, especially 
during family gatherings or ceremonies. This not only save 
space as furniture takes up a lot of space and without it 
people can sit freely and closer to each other thus making the 
social interaction better. 

The Malays practice extended family. When the family grew 
bigger, so does the house. Future extension are common in the 
Malay House and as a result, the construction of these houses 
permits for any further addition or extension. 
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CASE STUDIES: 

MALAY HOUSES 

Malay houses come in many different architectural styles or 
forms depended upon which state it comes from, for example 
there is the Malacca House (photograph below), the Perils and 
Pulau Pinang house (photograph next page) and the Minangkabau 
House(photograph on page 47). Although these houses originate 
from different states in Malaysia, the basic floor plan and 
room arrangements are usually similar. 

Malay house are houses with the common characteristics of 
being built of woods, on stilt and with similar floor plans 
adhering to the Malay adat (customs), Though variations exist 
due geographical diversity, the Malay house follows a basic 
pattern. Construction material are those available from the 
jungle including wood, atap, bamboo, nibung palm, jungle 
sticks, rattan and bark. 

The floor plan of the house is oriented east to west to face 
Mecca with the central portion of the house (the rumah ibu) 
divided into the bedroom (balai) to the east, the hall 
(lorong) in the center and the living room (pentas) to the 
west. On the north, a veranda (serambi) runs the length of the 
house and acts as a reception area and sleeping areas for 
single males. Under the southern projection of the roof is 
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the kitchen (the rumah dapur). Besides responding to the 
functions and the activities in the house, the division and 
the allocation of the rooms and spaces in the Malay house also 
represents the separation of males and females areas according 
to the Malay custom. For example, the central portion of the 
house (rumah ibu) is designated for the women, while the 
veranda (serambi) is for the men. 

The Malay house is also typified for its many levels. For 
example, the kitchen floor is always lowered several inches 
from the main house floor. If the interior wall is not built, 
these difference in levels will designate the space. The Pulau 
Pinang House (below) illustrate the different levels of the 
spaces by the change in the roof levels. 
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Traditional Malay house is mainly made of wood which accounts 
for the high standard of Malay carpentry and wood carving. The 
common material for roof is usually of palm leaves such as 
^nipah' or 'rumbia' . These material is suitable for hot humid 
climate such as Malaysia, because they do not absorb or 
reflect heat into the house. 

The Minangkabau House 

Pitch roof and overlapping roof, high ceiling, open plans, 
wide overhangs and canopies are some other features of the 
Malay house, as a result of many responses to the local 
climate. High ceilings allows for the cross air movement and 
avoid heat being trapped inside, by providing a little gap 
under the roof level to let the hot air out. 

Generally, the Malay house can be categorized as vernacular 
architecture. In the early days, houses were built by the 
community with the skill and technology available to them at 
that time. The scale is human and the measurement unit is 
derived from the human body (see diagram next page). 

The Malay house hence, respond to the prevailing economic 
circumstances, traditional association and also take into 
account the regional and climatic characteristics. It is an 
architecture of consensus ,having shared meanings and drawing 
together the issues of importance to the Malay society. 
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THEREFORE: 

Will incorporate the technology, craftmanships and symbolism 
of the Malay house into the design of the Kuching Festival 
Marketplace as a representatives of the Malay society and 
their culture. 

The 'overlapping roof, for example, is a significant 
element/identity found mainly in the Malay house and will 
also be a significant and identifying element in the Kuching 
Festival Marketplace. In the interior the roofs celebrates 
the aspirations of communal government with an emotive gesture 
in the form of trusses, which speaks of the trees and proud 
craftmanship of the people and the region. 

Employing and exploring the human body measurement unit that 
was used in the Malay House to achieve human scale in the 
marketplace. 

Using traditional Malay House construction materials such as 
timber, atap, bamboo and rattan in the design and the 
construction technology of the marketplace. Timber is a major 
resources in Sarawak, since it is a major export of the state 
and the fact that two-third of the state is still covered by 
rain forest. The use of timber and other traditional materials 
has a cultural references in that these materials are widely 
use in Sarawak, the Malay house especially. 
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ACTIVITY ANALYSIS 

'In order to qualify this quality in buildings 
and in towns, we must begin by understanding 
that every place is given its character by 
certain patterns of event that keep on 
happening there." 

Quoted by Alexander William McClung in 
"Architectonics of Paradise Lost" pp 34-39. 

This section of the program will analyze among the predicted 
activities that will takes place in this facilities. The 
activities will be divided into two categories:primary 
activities and secondary activities. 

PRIMARY ACTIVITIES 
Definition - Primary activities are the activities pertaining 
to the function that the area is designated for. 

SECONDARY ACTIVITIES 
Definition - Secondary activities are the supporting or side 
activities that the primary activities entail. 
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IDENTIFICATION OF PRIMARY ACTIVITIES 
RETAIL ACTIVITIES 

Over 96,000 square-feet of this entire complex is dedicated 
to retail. Retail activities are the largest and the most 
important activities in this marketplace. To encourage 
varieties of small businesses, the retails are limited to 
small entrepreneurs and avoid businesses that belongs to the 
national chain. Examples of such retails are specialty ethnic 
food, fresh flowers, . handicrafts, wood-carving, fabric 
weaving, bead works, batik printing, pottery and etc. These 
business would bring local flavors into the marketplace, thus 
giving it a colorful character that reflects the unique mix 
of the city s multi-ethnic community. 

There are two kinds of retail: permanent retail and temporary 
retail. 

PERMANENT RETAIL 

These are small to medium size retail whose on going business 
and continuing presence requires fixed or permanent premises 
in order to conduct business. In this marketplace, permanent 
retail is known as specialty shops, for example jewelry shops, 
boutiques, gifts shops and flower shops. The most distinct 
characteristics of permanent retail is that it has well-
defined space boundaries or space definers such as walls, 
interior partitions, storefronts, and doors. 

TEMPORARY RETAIL 

These are the smaller, part-time or hobbyist retail that only 
requires a temporary site to do business. Temporary retail 
came in many forms, for example stalls, booth, stands, 
pushcart, all that are movable and easy to set-up. Temporary 
retails are set-up on a daily basis and it has no permanent 
space definers. 

The activities involved in retail, be it permanent or 
temporary, are basically the same with slightly different 
activities happening during set-up and closing time. The main 
activities will be the selling and purchasing of foods and 
merchandises. Before purchasing anything, the customers 
usually walks around, browsing, comparing prices and quality, 
talking to the seller, probably asking about how the food or 
merchandise is prepared or made, or is bargaining for a lower 
price. Bargaining is common in Malaysia and is part of the 
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purchasing process. When the customer finally decided to 
purchase the merchandise, the merchandise and money will 
change hands. The customer will then leave the store and 
proceed to another store or do other activities such as dining 
or resting in the lobby or courtyard watching people. If the 
shopping or browsing is done, the customer may prefer to go 
home or leave the facility. 

For the seller or the owner of the retail, the activities 
involved during business hours is waiting and responding to 
customers when they stop by to look or purchase the 
merchandise. 

During closing hours, the activities between permanent and 
temporary retail differs. In permanent retail, the owner gets 
to lock-up the store, while in temporary retail, the seller 
have to clear the place and start packing the merchandise to 
take home or to store temporarily in a rented storage area in 
the marketplace. The sites on which he/she does business will 
once again become an empty open space for other functions. 
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DINING ACTIVITIES 

Food plays an important role in human life. It helps sustained 
life, prevent disease, provide energy and promote growth in 
human being. As quoted by Jane Thompson, "Next to sun and 
fire, food is our most potent symbol of life sustaining 
forces, offering warmth, protection and nurturing that we 
need." 

In Malaysia, food is part of culture and is often associated 
with cultural or religious festivities, such as Christmas, 
Hari Raya (Muslim holiday), Chinese New Year and Gawai (Iban's 
Thanksgiving Day) and many other national holidays. On these 
days Malaysians (who observe the holidays) will open their 
homes to friends and families for visiting and feasting. Food 
also represent social customs and social courtesies. In the 
Malaysian home, it is a custom to serve food to guests and 
friends, even during short and unanticipated visits. Although 
it is not expected of, not offering anything to eat or drink 
will be anticipated as being discourteous or even rude. Food 
also makes excellent gifts and attributes and is appropriate 
for most occasions in Malaysia. 

Food is inherently cheaper in Kuching compare to many other 
things. It is no coincidence that food services or dining 
activities are the most preferred form of entertainment 
here, especially at night. Everything else is closed beyond 
9:00 p.m. except dining places, discotheques and night clubs. 

Kuching' s residents, as well as the rest of the Malaysian, 
enjoys dining out under the open sky. Open air-dining can be 
done both at daytime and at night, however, most people prefer 
at night because of the intense heat during the day. Open-
air dining is very popular and appealing because the 
atmosphere is romantic and natural and the night 
temperature/breezes are cooler and soothing. Furthermore, with 
a culture so diverse as Malaysia, the choice of food is 
endless. Malay, Chinese, Indian, Western and specialty local 
ethnic cuisine are easily sought. 

It is also a practical and a lucrative business because the 
climate is predictable and basically stays the same all year 
round, the people enjoys it and dining furniture are easily 
movable. In case of bad weather, people can still dine indoors 
(restaurants usually have both indoors and outdoors 
dining areas). 

In an attempt to represent and fabricate the culture of this 
region into the marketplace through food (food represent 
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culture) and to be consistent with the theme of the 
marketplace as a cultural and festival retail center, the food 
and the kinds of activities happening during dining, play an 
important role in capturing a unique dining experience. The 
food selections will be that of Malaysia. There will be few 
selections of Western food restaurants for tourists who have 
difficulties eating or digesting local food or for the locals 
who wants a change of appetite. 

Malaysians table etiquette and how they eat are slightly 
different than Westerners. For example, Malays and Ibans still 
eat with their hands, Chinese eat with chopsticks and most 
people regardless of race eat with spoons and fork. Also, the 
kinds of food and the type of the dining places helps 
determine how people eat. Food such as rice are eaten with 
hands or a spoon, and noodles are typically eaten with a fork 
or a pair of chopsticks. People eat formally (with fork and 
knife) when dining in formal places. 

Dining activities in this marketplace can be divided into two 
groups: Formal dining and Informal dining. 

FORMAL DINING is characterized as eating in a fine eating 
establishment (for example a restaurant), occur seated and for 
a long period of time. Formal dining is leisure and social 
oriented, meaning to dine both to enjoy the pleasure of food 
and the company of other people. It is usually done on 
occasions and in groups, whether with families or friends. It 
become a place where people can have a relatively private 
conversation and is in no hurry to receive their food. The 
choice of food is usually greater, with more selections of 
special and expensive foods. Food are prepared when they are 
ordered. Formal dining is usually full-service oriented. 

INFORMAL DINING is typically related to dining in informal 
eating places such as a fast-food center or at a food-stand 
with few sitting areas. It is like a short stop eating places 
for people who are in a hurry for their food, such as during 
a one-hour lunch break for many downtown employee. It caters 
to customer who wants to eat and wants it fast. The choice of 
food is therefore fewer and simpler and usually have been 
prepared in advance, in order to respond to the customer' s 
needs immediately. The customers also have the option of 
ordering the food out instead of dining in. Informal dining 
is normally self-service oriented. 

The dining activities involved with formal and informal dining 
varies significantly. The first and most important group 
involved is the customers. These are the people who visit or 
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frequent the dining place and without which the business 
couldn't exist or succeed. 

In formal dining, the dining activities usually begins with 
the customer entering the dining places, waiting to be seated, 
sitting down, reading the menu, ordering, eating, drinking, 
having conversation, going to the restrooms (occasionally) , 
paying the check and leaving the place. 

In informal dining, the dining activities differs 
significantly. As soon as the customer enters the dining 
place, instead of waiting to be seated such as in formal 
dining, the customer will immediately proceeds to the serving 
line to order the food. After ordering he or she pays for the 
food in advance, either to the server or to the cashier at the 
end of the serving line. Sometimes, the customer have to wait 
for few minutes when the food is not quite ready yet or the 
place is really busy (peak hours). Usually, he can have the 
food almost immediately. Then with food in his hands (or on 
a tray), he goes to the dining area and find a place to sit 
and eat. 

Due to the nature of informal dining as a short stop for food 
or a place to get food in a hurry, people don't usually have 
conversation while eating. If they do, it will be a very short 
or a light one. After eating, the customer clear the table 
(throw away leftovers, napkins, wrappers) and leave the place. 

The second most important group involved is the dining service 
employee. In formal dining, waiters or waitresses are 
essential. They moved around the dining room to serve 
customers. Occasionally they have to go back and forth from 
the dining area to the kitchen to bring out food and to bring 
in leftovers/empty dishes. They also have to clear and set up 
the tables when the customers leaves, to prepare for the next, 
unless bus-persons are provided to do the job. After, the 
business is closed, they help clean-up the dining area. 

Informal dining does not require a wait-person. Being self-
service oriented, the customers usually take and dispose of 
their own food. However, employee are needed at the 
front/serving line to take orders and to provide to the 
customers' needs. Sometimes, one or two of these front 
employees have to go out to the dining areas to wipe tables 
and pick-up trashes. 

Cooks are required in both formal and informal dining 
activities. They usually stay in the kitchen, preparing food 
and cooking for the customers. 
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However, the cooks must have direct communication with the 
waiters or the front-line person (e.g. cashiers) to make sure 
that they prepare the right menu. The usual means are 
microphone and loud speakers, or just by yelling. When it is 
not busy or the dining place is closed for the day, cooks 
usually also have to clean and clear the kitchen for the next 
day's operation. 

The third group involved in dining service operation is the 
management group.These are the people in charge of the dining 
place and the employee. Their daily activities includes 
supervising the employees to make sure the operation is smooth 
and efficient, taking care of the paperwork and the legal 
matters of the business, order and reorder supplies, and 
occasionally answer to the customers grievances and 
complaints. Sometimes they helps out in the dining room or the 
kitchen especially during peak hours. 

PRODUCTS DELIVERY AND HANDLING 

These are activities done at the back side of the market, 
visually and physically away from customers or visitors of the 
marketplace. Retails, whether food or merchandise, are in 
constant needs of supplying or refurnishing. Therefore, there 
has to be someone to deliver goods to the marketplace (usually 
from outside sources) and to transfer or move the goods from 
the carrier (e.g. a truck) into the marketplace warehouse or 
the shops storage areas. These activities are usually done 
either very early in the morning or late at night. 
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IDENTIFICATION OF SECONDARY ACTIVITIES 

RECREATIONAL ACTIVITIES 

Recreational or leisure activities is also often associate 
with shopping or dining because shopping and dining is a form 
of relaxation or entertainment for many people. People go to 
shopping center or marketplace, sometimes, not to buy things, 
but to window shop, to walk around looking at things and the 
people or just to be in the crowd or the festivities 
atmosphere. Window-shopping, browsing, dining, meeting with 
friends, talking, sitting are some of the major secondary 
activities happening here. 

People sitting near 
a fountain plaza 
to relax or simply 
enjoy the outdoor's 
sun and breezes. 

ADMINISTRATION ACTIVITIES 

Managing is always necessary in doing business. An 
establishment this large and varied, definitely requires some 
kind of management or organization. The activities involved 
in management include running the marketplace, leasing out 
space areas, doing the paper works, attending to legal and 
financial matters, typing letter and etcetera, everything that 
is necessary to make the operation of the marketplace smooth, 
efficient and orderly. This will require both white collar and 
blue collar employees working together. 
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MAINTENANCE ACTIVITIES 

In order for the marketplace to function well and smoothly, 
it should also be we11-maintained. The activities include 
cleaning, checking for damages, protecting from vandalism or 
theft and repairing damages or equipments. Most of these 
activities except cleaning, are done at the end of the day and 
is part of the closing activities. Cleaning will be a 
continuous activity due to the present of food and produce. 

PARKING 

Parking activities are done prior to entering the facility. 
For most people the activities involve are searching for an 
empty spot as close as possible to the entrances. Usually this 
requires the driver to drive around the parking lot a few 
times until a satisfactory spot is found. The driver then, 
and parked the car and leave the parking lot. The return trip 
is getting into the car, drive out of the parking area and 
then leave. Sometimes the car owner has to pay the parking 
fees on the way out of the parking area. 

RELIEF ACTIVITIES 
These are the activities of releasing of human waste, personal 
grooming and freshening up of oneself. These activities are 
separated from the other activities but must be easily 
accessible. 

SECURITY 
Being a major retail center, the marketplace is going to face 
the possibility of theft, vandalism of property and equipment 
and the issues of public safety. Some form of security are 
necessary to provide adequate protection for the public and 
the marketplace. This is be done by assigning security 
officers to patrol the marketplace on a shift basis and 
installing surveillance equipments in certain high risk areas, 
such as the retails, the main lobby, the administration and 
the underground parking. 

The activities involved in security are monitoring and 
watching for suspicious activities both in the interior and 
the exterior (at night) of the marketplace. This can be done 
by either patrolling the areas directly (e.g. walking around, 
standing near the door or entrances) or by watching from the 
surveillance cameras from the security booth. Other activities 
are attending briefings and meetings, retaining suspects for 
questioning and talking on the intercom. 
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SPACE ANALYSIS 
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SPACE ANALYSIS 
DEFINATION OF PARTICIPANTS 

TOURISTS 

This user group is a mixture of young and old individual who 
are visiting the city, whether that be for business or 
pleasure. Their main activity will be observing character that 
exist within the city. The visitor will utilize the facility 
during all business hours. 

LOCAL RESIDENTS 

Immediate Vicinity Resident - This user group consists of 
individuals who reside within the proximity of the facility. 
The resident of the city of Kuching will fall into this 
category. 
Resident from other Area/Town - This user group is identified 
as local resident who lives out of the Kuching district area 
or in another town. This group utilize the facility in much 
the same manner as the Immediate Vicinity Resident, however 
their motives vary in that they are looking for a unique 
experience., i.e. for a purpose, either to see and experience 
the facility or bargain hunting for products. 

DOWNTOWN EMPLOYEE 

This group consists of the daytime employees who work in the 
downtown areas. They utilized the facility for accessibility 
to food services and purchasing activities which might arise 
during their business hours downtown. They might also play a 
dual role in that after business hours, they could return to 
become an active participant in facility. 

ADMINISTRATIVE GROUP 

This group consists of all the managerial personnel who are 
responsible for the entire operation of the facility. 
Examples: General Manager, Accountant, Market Administrator 

PERSONNEL GROUP 

This group consists of individual who are responsible to the 
administrator. They carry out tasks that enable the facility 
to function to their utmost efficiency. 
Example: Maintenance person. Janitor, Security person etc. 
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SPACE ANALYSIS 
THE PUBLIC CONCOURSE 

THE FORMAL ENTRANCE 

The formal entrance is the customer' s first glimpse of the 
entire marketplace. A good formal entrance serves as a 
pleasant transition and a welcoming gesture to the customers. 
It is the point of first impression, and has a strong impact 
on the customer's opinion about the marketplace. Some of the 
issues that influence the location of the formal entrance are 
orientation, safety and convenience. The formal entrance 
should be located where it physically and visually accessible 
from the streets, the parking and the other adjacent 
buildings. It should also stood out over the other secondary 
entrances and should be easy to identify with. The entrance 
will also have visible access to the means of vertical and 
horizontal circulation. To increase safety.- it should opened 
into a public area such as into a plaza, a parking lot or to 
the streets. A security person or a surveillance camera 
provides added security. 

THE ATRIUM 

The atrium is the heart of the marketplace. It is an area for 
the collection, the holding and the distribution of people. 
It serves multiple purposes: as a waiting and meeting place 
for people, as a place to get assistance and information and 
as a place to rest or to watch the activities going on in the 
marketplace. As such the atrium is usually furnished with 
amenities such as sitting benches, telephones, public 
restrooms, handicapped assistance area, information center, 
directories, security station and the lost and found center. 
Other pleasantries include entertainment, an interior garden, 
a children playground area and the immediate accessibility to 
eating or dining places. 

Hence, the atrium should be large enough to accommodate these 
activities and the number of people accumulated during peak 
hours (the evenings and weekends). It should also be bright 
and open (high ceilings and skylights), appealing and offering 
warmth to the public (choice of color, material, lighting and 
landscaping) and reveal the essence and the intentions of the 
entire marketplace (location and orientation to other spaces, 
materials, smell and color). 



61 

CIRCULATIONS 

Shopping and selling are inter-related activities. A good 
circulation stimulate the smooth flow of people in the 
marketplace and may increase the likelihood of trade. This is 
because the more traffic generated by a tenants's stand or 
shop, the greater is the potential for trade. 

Circulation routes should connect all trade areas and should 
not isolate any particular trades or areas. Adequate width of 
the circulation path is necessary to accommodate the traffic 
flow. Varying the width of the circulation creates nodes of 
interest and allows views of other levels of the market 
through open areas. 

Safety and adequate means of vertical circulation should also 
be considered. Empty spaces and long street of straight walks 
should be avoided. In this case, crowding is probably 
preferred to create the desired atmosphere of excitement and 
exhilaration. 

The interior and the exterior finishes for the circulation 
areas will have a shared of performance for durability.- long 
life and ease of maintenance due to the heavy traffic 
anticipated in the marketplace. Ceilings and wall should 
reflect light well, but without glare. Proper channeling of 
rain water must be provided. This type of run-off should 
naturally flow into the river. Water supply and electrical 
outlets should be provided nearby for the maintenance and the 
cleaning of the floor and the adjacent areas. 

RECREATIONAL 

Recreational spaces include the sitting areas in various 
places within the marketplace and outdoors. It is a social 
space or an entertainment area that will add greater numbers 
of activity and diversity to enhance the festivities setting. 
A demonstration area for public information, could also be 
used for impromptu entertainment, a public forum or a place 
for approved traveling salesmen to present their merchandises. 

The outdoors area should be a mixed of very open spaces and 
more cloistered areas for intimate conversation and solitude. 
Adequate and comfortable seating will be provided. Seating is 
not limited in the form of benches and chairs only. It will 
include lying on the grass, perching on a rock and sitting on 
outdoor structures such as the fire hydrant, the fountain or 
the planters. Outdoor water supply is needed for 
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cleaning and for landscaping purposes 
provides illumination at night. 

Street type lighting 

PUBLIC RESTROOMS 

Restrooms, for both men and women should be discretely located 
within the marketplace. It should be easy to find and 
convenient to get to, especially by the handicapped. Acoustic 
and visual isolation are necessary. Partitions should be 
design for the minimum use of doors. 

There will be three units of mens and women restrooms at each 
level. Each unit of the men rest room will have three 
lavatories with mirrors, six water closets and four urinals. 
The women restroom will also have three lavatories with 
mirrors, six water closets and a diaper changing counter. A 
lounge will also be include in the restrooms. 

RETAILS 
The retails in the marketplace will be made up of numerous 
small stands (temporary retail) and shops (permanent retail) 
selling a variety of goods and merchandises. Spaces are needed 
for the display, the demonstration and the selling of 
merchandises. The nature of the individual store or stall 
should project the nature of the merchandise, the size of the 
business and its character. Walls and partitions will be to 
the minimum. The retails will be designed as an open market 
and not just the collection of small lease spaces. 

An example of a 
temporary retail 
settings. The retail 
areas are kept as 
open as possible. 
Low walls, lighting 
fixtures and the 
merchandise become 
the space definers. 
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The shops will need a much larger space order to conduct 
business. Shops have walls and partitions and can be secured 
separately when closed. Other spaces in the shop includes a 
small office for the owner/manager and a storage area in the 
rear. 

The stands and the stalls will not be compartmentalized but 
will remain flexible and relates to the needs of everyone 
involved. Spaces for the stands will not be defined rigidly 
in the marketplace and will be arranged in an open area or 
around focal point. This way the merchandise itself will be 
the space delineation. Some of the store will require more 
permanent or secure enclosure, however, they should be as 
visually open to the marketplace and the street or the river 
as much as possible. 

Natural daylighting should be utilized as much as possible for 
energy conservation and for the contribution to the overall 
openness of the marketplace. However, because of the sunny 
climate, the design should be minimize to reduce heat gain and 
to protect the merchandises from ultra-violet damages. This 
will require employing clerestories or other means of indirect 
day-lighting devices. Artificial lighting will be placed at 
regular intervals to allow the varying needs of the entire 
space. The color of light should be close to that of the 
natural light both to provide for the accurate identification 
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of merchandise and to enhance the open atmosphere of the 
marketplace. 

Although the retails will be provided with air conditioning, 
the whole area should have operable windows or openings to 
allow natural ventilation during moderate temperature such as 
at night or in the late evenings. 

DINING 
The eating establishments can act as a draw for the 
marketplace and can increase the length of shopping trips made 
to the market. 

FORMAL DINING 

In formal dining the entrance plays an important role in 
attracting and inviting people into the dining area. It is 
also the point of control for the dining place. The entrance 
should be placed where most people can see it and get to it. 
For example, along the main circulation path or in front of 
the busiest streets or the parking lot. 

The entrance should be wide enough to let at least four adults 
(two getting in and the other two getting out) at the same 
time. Usually, it also serve as an exit. A narrow entrance 
can suggest intimacy, however, too narrow can also make people 
feel uncomfortable and suffocating. A wider entrance seems to 
invite people in. 

The entrance should also have a buffer area (a small 
separation area between the door and the actual dining area), 
for people to take off their coat and jacket and quickly fix 
their shirt or dress before stepping into the dining room 
or the reception area. 

The reception area is the receiving point of the dining place. 
It is a small area about 25 square-feet, for the receptionist, 
also a cashier to perform her job. It usually has a chest-
high counter and a chair where the receptionist can station 
herself. 

When the customers came in, the receptionist will immediately 
attend to the customer by escorting them to their table if 
reservations are made in advance or when table is available 
for those who dropped in. Otherwise, the customer can choose 
to leave or wait in the waiting area. 
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Sometimes when there is no empty table and the waiting time 
ranges from 5 minutes to 20 minutes, the customers may prefer 
to wait. A waiting area is a small sitting area to temporarily 
accommodate these customers. Because customers usually come 
in groups (formal dining), the waiting area should be able to 
accommodate up to 15 people. It is usually furnished with 
amenities such as public phones, cigarettes extinguisher, 
sitting benches and trash receptacles. If possible, the 
diner's public restroom will also be located close to the 
waiting area. 

The waiting area is best placed near the entrance and the 
reception desk but visually separated from the dining area. 
This is so that the people waiting will not interfere with the 
dining activities in the dining place, and to have them within 
closer range for the receptionist to monitor and to get to 
when the table is available. 

The dining area is where all the activities of eating, 
drinking and conversing can take place within a relaxing 
environment. Malaysians enjoys open-air dining, some dining 
places in the marketplace will have outdoor dining, especially 
at night. It will stretch out into the open public spaces and 
faces the river for the cooler breeze and the river view. 

Dining areas may 
spilled into the 
public or the 
circulation areas. 
With the cooler 
temperature and 
the natural breezes 
of the night air, 
open air dining 
can be very relaxing 
and romantic. 

The most important criteria to consider in formal dining is 
comfort, the degree of privacy and leisure. The customer's 
comfort should govern allowance. Crowding is distasteful to 
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many people. There are many factors affecting a customer's 
comfort, such as the number of seats per table, the sitting 
arrangements, the amount of privacy from other tables and the 
circulation. 

For this type of dining a comfortable sitting allowance is 15-
18 square-feet per seat. The number of seat per table can be 
varied, ranging from two seats per table for a couple to as 
many as eight seats per table for family and friends. Tables 
can be combine together in order to add more room such as for 
a big party or a banquet. 

Aisle space should permit for easy movement for the essential 
traffic. Circulation can influence both the customer's and the 
employee's (waiter/waitress) comfort. For the customers, not 
enough room for circulation can be irritating especially if 
they have to constantly shift their chairs around every time 
somebody walks behind them or if the customer could not go to 
the restroom or leave the table because the circulation is too 
narrow. For the employees, getting around the dining room to 
serve the customers in a poorly spaced circulation can be a 
very difficult task. 

To enhance privacy, semi-permanent walls or partitions, large 
plants and greeneries, the degree of illumination and the 
different floor and ceiling height can be utilized. Trees, 
planters, low walls and seating arrangement can create 
different levels of privacy such as the intimate level, semi-
intimate level or public level. 

The special requirement for a formal dining depends on how 
expensive and exclusive the diner is. The more expensive and 
exclusive it is, the more elaborate and elegant the material 
and furnishings used. 

The amount of light, the material and the color of the 
interior can affect the mood of the dining atmosphere. Dim 
light combine with warm colors suit luxurious dining areas 
best. A space that is constantly dark (below the threshold of 
discernment of color, 1 to 5 candle power) should be 
refrained. Avoidance of the use of yellows, greens, grays and 
purples is suggested, as many people look upon them as 
unsavory. Carpeting is highly recommended because it is sound 
absorbent, durable and aesthetically pleasing for the human 
comfort. 

For fire-safety purposes, the dining place should have more 
than one fire exit. Because dining places are susceptible to 
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fire due to the kitchen and the construction material (wood) , 
sprinkler systems and smoke alarm detectors are necessary. 

Every dining area, no matter how big or small will have a 
kitchen. The kitchen is the area where food is prepared and 
cooked. It should be visually and acoustically separated from 
the dining area. A frequent rule-of-thumb used for allotting 
space for the kitchen is that it should be one third to one-
half the size of the dining room. Many factors influenced the 
space requirements, such as: 

*Type of preparation of service 
*Amount of the total production done in unit 
^Volume in terms of number of meal serve 
^Variety of food offered in the menu 
*Elaborateness of preparation and service 
^Seating and serving plan (multi-level) 

Linear space, depth and height for work centers should be 
controlled in terms of average human measurements, including 
the reach to and grasp of material or equipment used in 
working. The minimum width for a lane between equipment where 
one person works alone is 36 to 42 inches and where more than 
one is employed and where workers must pass each other in the 
progress of work. At least 60 inches is needed for main 
traffic lanes where workers regularly pass each other with 
mobile equipment. A satisfactory layout may claim less than 
30% of total space for equipment while work areas, traffic 
lanes, and space around equipment for easy operation and 
maintenance may require 70% or more. 

The interior finishes required for the kitchen will be 
durable, easily cleaned and water and fire resistant. The 
flooring material should be hard surface, rough texture (non-
skid) , easily maintained and heat resistant. Ventilation is 
needed to exhaust smoke and fumes out of the working areas. 
Acoustically, retain as much of the kitchen noise within the 
kitchen. 

The receiving areas should be close to the kitchen with 
adjacency to the dry and cold storage areas. Security is 
important and to prevent thefts The storage areas will be 
caged and lock most of the times. No floor finishes are 
required. Floor should be made of materials that are fast-
drying and non-slip. Wall should be of durable and impact 
resistant. 

Other spatial requirements will include a dishroom, public and 
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private restrooms, a manager's office and an employees lounge 
and lockers. 

INFORMAL DINING 

The informal dining in the marketplace will be made up of two 
categories: the fast-food center and the food court. 

Fast-food center are eating places that caters to people who 
are in a hurry to receive their food or who do not like to 
wait. Foods are usually prepared in advance for quicker 
service. 

^m*M 
Outdoor dining around a food court 

The food court consist of a cluster of quick-service food 
stands, group around a common seating area. It usually have 
a theme or festival atmosphere to further its drawing power. 
The most successful food court tend to have seating which 
encourages the pleasures of seeing and being seen. Such 
seating areas often border major circulation paths. This could 
be the part of the specialty food shop serving samples of the 
specific commodity of the shop. An example of this would be 
a coffee shop with a small seating in conjunction with a 
bakery serving samples of its baked goods. These refreshment 
shops or stands included as part of the marketplace will be 
characterized by each having a single type or narrow range of 
food. 

The spatial requirement for a fast-food center will include 
a dining area, a front-line counter, a dishroom, a kitchen, 
an office, an employees lounge, public and private restrooms 
and the receiving and storage areas. 

The dining area in a fast-food center usually consists of a 
seats and tables that are built into the floor or the wall. 
Because fast-food center is self-service oriented, the 
furnishings are made of materials that are easy to clean and 



69 

to maintain. Garbage receptacles are provided in many places 
to encourage people to clean their own tables. A dishroom is 
located near the dining area (but acoustically and visually 
separated) to accept the dirty trays and dishes from the 
customers. This could be done either by installing a window 
and a conveyor belt to take the trays or by assigning the 
employees to pick up the trays and sending them to the 
dishroom. 

The front-line counter is the area where the customers order, 
receive and pay for their foods. Two to four employees work 
behind the counter to serve the customers. The counter is 
normally furnished with utensils and trays, soda machines, ice 
makers and warmer ovens to store the foods. At the back of the 
front-line counter, behind the wall is the kitchen. The cooks 
prepared the foods and send them off to the front via windows 
or a conveyor belt. The kitchen will have the same spatial and 
material requirements as discussed earlier in the formal 
dining. 

In the food court, the spaces required are open 
and are limited to the type of food served and the capacity 
of the vendors. For example an ice-cream parlor needs only a 
few sitting areas because ice-cream are convenient and can be 
eaten while walking or standing, thus reducing the needs for 
extra sitting spaces. 

A display of food gives pleasures and reassurance. Most of the 
food that will be sold in the food court will consist of a 
verity of ethnic and local cuisine that have been cooked or 
prepared at home and will be displayed in a glass cabinet. 
Some of the stalls will have a small preparation or frying 
area in order to cook the food when it is ordered. 

A huge central storage area is also necessary for the food 
court vendors to store their carts, stalls and equipment after 
closing hours. Other space requirements include a central 
system for trash and garbage removal, a central restrooms and 
telephones for the food court employees and customers. 

ADMINISTRATION 
More and more people are spending their working hours in the 
office. An office is a place for the administrators and the 
personnel to do their tasks. Offices, especially those of the 
executives should have a formal and organized environment and 
be kept away from unwanted noises. Personal space, privacy. 
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proper lighting and furnishings can promote a healthy working 
environment. 

The administration wing in the marketplace will have a private 
and separate entrance and lobby, A private parking for the 
personnel will also be provided. Some offices will be for one 
person only (executives) and others will be shared (clerks). 

The offices will face a view of more active places such as the 
lobby or the outdoor courtyard. However, privacy and noise 
must be controlled. Screening devices such as tinted or 
translucent glass, different floor levels and landscaping can 
help increase privacy. Windows will be provided to allow light 
and fresh air in and to allow for viewing and to reduce 
stress. 

Lighting in the office should be bright enough for readings 
and for word processing. Natural daylighting will be used 
during daytime in areas near the windows and artificial 
lighting will be supplemented in the other areas and at night. 
The conference or meeting room will have adjustable lighting 
for audio/visual presentation. 

Other spaces needed are secretary work areas, an executive 
lounge, an employee breakroom, a computer room, public and 
private restrooms and storage. 

PUBLIC PARKING 
Parking should be made as convenient, adequate and as near as 
possible. For above grade parking, trees and landscaping can 
help reduce the confusion the parking lot. Safety and security 
are critical in underground parking especially at night. 

MAINTENANCE AND SERVICE ACTIVITIES 
Maintenance and service activities will be carried out even 
during normal operating hours. Noise is a critical issue when 
dealing with the location of the maintenance workshop and 
repair areas. Accessibility as well as isolation are important 
factors concerning the placement of the workshop. The width 
of the circulation should be able to accommodate the traffic 
of dollies and carts. Workshops are for the fixing and the 
repairing of equipments and properties. Studios for preparing 
posters, signs and banner for promoting the business and 
tourism will also be provided. 
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RELATIONSHIPS: THE DEGREE OF ADJACENCY AMONG 
SPACES IN TERMS OF FUNCTION 
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DINING AREA (INDOOR) 

* DINING AREA (OUTDOOR) 

RECEPTION / CASHIER 

WAITING AREA 

PUBUC RESTROOMS 

FOOD ORDER/DISPENSER AREA 

KITCHEN 

DISHROOM 

STORAGE 

LOADING DOCK 

WAITRESS LOUNGE/LOCKER ROOM 

EMPLOYEE LOUNGE 

MANAGER'S OFHCE 

EMPLOYEE RESTROOMS 

O DIRECT 

( ^ SECONDARY 

O TERTIARY 

WHERE APPUCABLE 

SUBJECT: FORMAL DINING 



SPACE RELATIONSHIP AND ADJACENCY 
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DINING AREA (INDOOR) 

DINING AREA (OUTDOOR) 

KITCHEN 

SERVING LINE 

RESTROOMS 

STORAGE 

LOADING DOCK 

EMPLOYEE LOUNGE 

MANAGER'S OFFICE 

9 DIRECT 

(^ SECONDARY 

O TERTIARY 

* WHERE APPUCABLE 

SUBJECT: INFORMAL DINING 
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RELATIONSHIPS: THE DEGREE OF ADJACENCY AMONG 
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GENERAL MANAGER 

ASSISTANT GENERAL MANAGER 

GENERAL MANAGER'S SECRETARY 

MARKET ADMINISTRATOR 

ASSISTANT MARKET ADMINISTRATOR 

PERMIT OFFICER 

FOOD CONTROLLER 

ASSISTANT FOOD CONTROLLER 

ACCOUNTANT 

BOOKKEEPING AND COLLECTION 

SPECIAL EVENT OFFICER 

LEASING AGENTS 

LEGAL ADVISOR 

GENERAL SECRETARY 

ASSISTANT GENERAL SECRETARY 

TYPIST AND CLERICAL 
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RECEPTION AND WATTING AREA 

CONFERENCE ROOM 

EXECUTIVE LOUNGE 

EMPLOYEE BREAKROOM 

SECURITY 

MAINTENACE 

PARKING 

RESTROOMS 

9 DIRECT 

( ^ SECONDARY 

O TERTIARY 

SUBJECT: ADMINISTRATION 
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RELATIONSHIPS: THE DEGREE OF ADJACENCY AMONG 
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GRAND ENTRANCE 

INFORMATION CENTER/SECURITY 

SITTING NODES 

INTERIOR GARDEN 

OPEN COURTYARD 

FOOD AND MERCAHNDISE STALLS 

ADMINISTRATION 

RESTAURANTS AND FAST FOOD 

RESTROOMS 

PARKING 
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(^ SECONDARY 

O TERTIARY 

SUBJECT: PUBLIC CONCOURSE 
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RELATIONSHIPS: THE DEGREE OF SPACES FOR 
PRIVACY AND FOR COMMUNITY 
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SPACE RELATIONSHIP AND ADJACENCY 

RELATIONSHIPS: THE DEGREE OF ADJACENCY AMONG 
SPACES IN TERMS OF CONSTRUCTION 
AND MATERIALS " 
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SPACE SUMMARY 
TOTAL SQUARE-FOOTAGE : 

SPACE NAME SQ.FT. 

Permanent Retail 77, 360 
Temporary Retail 19, 500 
Formal Dining 29,588 
Informal Dining 19,240 
Public concourse 12,168 
Administration 5,233 
Security, 840 
Maintenance 2, 080 

Total 166,074 

PARKING 

Leasable Space = 145,688 s.f. 
For shopping center: 
4 spaces per 1000 s.f. for retail 
10 spaces per 1000 s.f. for food retail 

60% retail 
60% X 166,074 = 99,645 s.f. 
99,645/1000 X 4 = 399 parking spaces 

40% food retail 
40% X 166,074 = 66,430 s.f. 
66,430/1,000 X 10 = 664 parking spaces 

Total = 1063 parking spaces 
30% use public transportation 
Therefore: 
70% X 1,063 = 744 parking spaces for the marketplace 
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SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: PERMANENT RETAIL 

Name of 
Space Oc 

Specialty Shop 

Storage 

Service Delivery 

Merchandise 

Manager 

Display 

Restroom 

Total 

Circulation and 
Mechanical 30% 

Grand Total 

# 
:c 

of 
upant 

1 

0 

1 

0 

1 

1 

1 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

150 

0 

0 

0 

125 

150 

100 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

7 

7 

— • " 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

150 

500 

100 

1850 

125 

150 

100 

2975 

893 

3868 

Number of Permanent Retails= 2^ 
Square-Footage for 1 Permanent Retail = 3,868 sq.ft 

FINAL TOTAL = 20 X 3868 
= 77-360 sq.ft 
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SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: TEMPORARY RETAIL 

Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Stall/display 1 

Total 

Circulation and 
mechanical 30% 

Grand Total 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

50 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

50 

50 

15 

65 

Number of Temporary Retails= 300 
Square-Footage for 1 Temporary Retail = 65 sq.ft 

FINAL TOTAL = 300 X 65 
= 19,500 sq.ft 
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SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: FORMAL DINING 

Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Restaurant 

Kitchen 

Manager Office 

Chef's Office 

Bake Area 

Food Prep. 

Cold Storage 

Dry Storage 

Garbage 

Employee Lounge 

Mens Restroom 

Women Restroom 

Total 

Circulation and 
Mechanical 30% 

Grand Total 

200 

20 

1 

2 

1 

5 

0 

0 

0 

12 

6 

6 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

16 

50 

100 

100 

100 

50 

100 

100 

50 

45 

20 

20 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

2 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

30 

30 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

3200 

1000 

100 

200 

100 

250 

200 

100 

50 

250 

120 

120 

5690 

1707 

7397 

Number of Formal Din ings= 4. 
S q u a r e - F o o t a g e fo r 1 Formal Dining= 7,397 s q . f t 

FINAL TOTAL = 4 X 7,397 
= 29 ,588 s q . f t 
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SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: INFORMAL DINING 

Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Eating Area 

Manager Office 

Supervisor Area 

Food Prep. 

Expedite Area 

Refrigeration 

Storage 

Garbage 

Mens Restroom 

Women Restroom 

Total 

Circulation and 
Mechanical 30% 

Grand Total 

80 max 

1 

2 

4 

2-3 

1-2 

0 

0 

5 

5 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

. 2.5 

100 

100 

50 

90 

75 

0 

50 

20 

20 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

14 

14 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

400 

100 

200 

600 

100 

100 

100 

50 

100 

100 

1850 

555 

2405 

Number of Informal Dinings= 8. 
Square-Footage for 1 Formal Dining= 2,405 sq.ft 

FINAL TOTAL = 8 X 2,405 
= 19,240 sq.ft 



SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: PUBLIC CONCOURSE 
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Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

# of Space Area Space 
sq.ft. 

Large Atrium 
(include Int. 
Garden) 

Women Restroom 

Men Restroom 

Stage Area 

2000 

12 

12 

1-6 

Varies 

20 

20 

40 

4 

4 

1 

7200 

960 

960 

240 

Total 

Circulation and 
mechanical 30% 

10 9360 

2808 

Grand Total / Final Total 10 12168 



SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: ADMINISTRATION 
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Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

# of Space Area Space 
sq.ft. 

General Manager 1 

Gen. Mgr. Assistant 1 

Bookkeeping and 
Collection 

200 

150 

General Manager' s 
Secretary 

Market 
Administrator 

Assistant Market 
Administrator 

Permit Officer 

Food Controller 

Assistant Food 
Controller 

Accountant 

1 

1 

1 

3 

1 

1 

1 

200 

200 

150 

100 

150 

125 

150 

125 

Special Event 
Officer 

Leasing Agents 

Legal Advisor 

General Secretary 

Typists & Clerical 

General Help 

1 

2 

1 

1 

2 

1 

125 

100 

125 

125 

87.5 

80 

200 

150 

200 

200 

150 

300 

150 

125 

150 

250 

125 

200 

125 

125 

175 

80 



CONTINUE: ADMINISTRATION 
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Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Reception / Waiting 
Area 

Conference Room 

Executive Lounge 

Employee Break 
Room 

Men Restroom 

Women Restroom 

Total 

Circulation and 
Mechanical 30% 

Grand Total / Final 

1 

10 max 

10 

15 

8 

8 

Total 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

100 

15 

16 

16 

20 

20 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

25 

25 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

100 

150 

160 

240 

160 

160 

4025 

1208 

5233 



SPACE SUMMARY 

SUBJECT: SECURITY 

89 

Name of 
Space 

Communication 

Waiting Area 

Office 

Briefing Room 

Holding Room 

Storage 

Restroom 

Total 

Circulation an 
Mechanical 30% 

Grand Total / 

# of 
Occupant 

Desk 

d 

1 

6 

1 

10 max 

2 

0 

1 

Final Total 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

150 

16 

100 

16 

45 

0 

25 

# of Space 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

1 

7 

7 

Area 
S( 

Space 
q.ft. 

150 

96 

100 

160 

90 

50 

25 

671 

201 

872 



SPACE SUMMARY: 

SUBJECT: MAINTENANCE 
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Name of 
Space 

# of 
Occupant 

Storage 

Maintenance shop 

Boiler/HVAC 

Office 

Restroom 

Total 

Circulation and 
Mechanical 30% 

0 

6 

1-2 

1 

1 

Grand Total / Final Total 

Area per 
Occupant 
sq.ft. 

0 

75 

0 

150 

25 

# of Space 

2 

1 

1 

1 

1 

6 

6 

Area Space 
sq.ft. 

400 

450 

600 

150 

25 

1625 

488 

2113 
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8 ECONOMIC ANALYSIS 
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ECONOMIC ANALYSIS 

BUILDING COST: 

Building System 

Foundation 
Floors on Grade 
Structure 
Roofing 
Exterior Walls 
Partitions 
Wall Finishes 
Floor Finishes 
Ceiling Finishes 
Specialties 
Fixed Equipment 
HVAC 
Plumbing 
Electrical 

$1 S Q . F T . 

2 . 2 8 
2 . 2 8 

1 3 . 4 9 
2 . 2 8 
8 . 1 0 
6 . 9 9 
4 . 1 5 
4 . 7 2 
2 . 3 5 
0 . 4 8 
1 . 1 8 
8 . 7 9 
5 . 4 7 
6 . 6 4 

% T o t a l 

3 . 3 
3 . 3 

1 9 . 5 
3 . 3 

1 1 . 7 
1 0 . 1 

6 . 0 
6 . 8 
3 . 4 
0 . 7 
1 . 7 

1 2 . 7 
7 . 9 
9 . 6 

$69.20 100.0 

Cost per square foot: $69.20 
Gross square feet: 145,688 s 
Building Cost: 145,688 x $69 

PROJECT COST: 

f. 
20 $10.081.609.60 

A. Building Cost 10,081,609.60 
B. Fixed Equipment (8% of A) 806,528.77 
C. Site Development (18% of A) 1,814, 689.73 

Parking Cost -$250 per car 
744 car- $250 x 744 186,000.00 

D. Total Construction (A+B+C) 12,888,828.10 

E. Movable Equipment (8% of A) 806,528.77 
F. Professional Fees (5% of D) 644,441.41 
G. Contingencies (5% of D) 644,441.41 
H. Construction Loan Cost (11% of D) 1,417,771.10 

H. Total 16,402,010.79 

Land: Owned by Federal Government 
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PROJECT INCOME; 

Average r en t in downtown Kuching: $ 2 2 / s q . f t . / y e a r 
Leasable space:145,688 s.f . 
Annual Income: $ 2 2 / s q . f t . / y e a r x 145,688 = $3.205.136 

PAYBACK: 

Payback = Project Cost / Annual Income 
= 16,402,010.79/3,205,136 
= 5.12 years. 
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CASE STUDIES 

CASE 1: MIAMI BAYSIDE MARKETPLACE 
MIAMI, FLORIDA. 
ARCHITECT: BENJAMIN THOMPSON & ASSOCIATES, INC. 

The S i t e p lan of 
t he Miami Bayside 
marke tp lace with t h e 
marina fac ing no r th 
of t h e p a v i l i o n s . 

located next 
the shore of 

Miami Bayside Marketplace (site plan above) is 
to an active city-owned small boat marina on 
Biscayne Bay, Florida. Sitting on a 15-acre site, this 
colorful 200,000-square-foot retail center (completed in 1987) 
consist of two sets of paired pavilions (north pavilion and 
south pavilion) , a waterside plaza, a 20 year-old octagonal 
marina building converted into a restaurant and a 1200-car 
parking garage. 

Major retail shops and restaurants can be found in the north 
pavilion and street-level boutiques and huge second story food 
hall are located in the south pavilion. High quality stores 
and restaurants are also located on either side of the 
entrance promenade. 
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The architecture expression of this facility is a mixture of 
South Floridian, Bahamian and Carribbean architecture 
vernacular. To respond to the Floridian subtropical climate, 
climatic control devices such as the open verandas, 
overhanging shed roofs, shelter, operable louver and 
breezeways are carefully employed (photograph below). 

Open verandas, high 
ceilings, pitch roofs 
and natural 
ventilation are some 
of climatic control 
devices employed at 
this marketplace. 

The chosen material - white steel framing wood and wood lath, 
apricot stucco walls and brightly color tiles (photograph 
below) recalls a familiar regional character. 

Variety of stores 
and merchandises 
add colorful 
mixture in the 
interior. 
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In the interior of these marketplaces, to conserve energy and 
to minimize mechanical cooling, public spaces are kept as open 
as possible. Tree shaded open street with fountain and the 
prevailing wind control heat build-up. 

To blend retails with the outdoors, the architects 
incorporated low intimate scale, changing open vistas, a 
variety of zones and spaces into the design of the 
marketplace. Access to water (photograph below) makes the new 
connection between the city and the harbor, creating an active 
and diverse waterfront for the ethnically mixed urban society 
that find few common gathering places. 
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CASE STUDIES 

CASE 2: JACKSONVILLE LANDING 
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 
ARCHITECT: BENJAMIN THOMPSON & ASSOCIATES, INC. 

Over the past several decades, downtown Jacksonville have lost 
five department stores to the attraction suburban shopping 
center leaving the area without a focal point. At the same 
time, however, large scale office buildings, garages and 
parking lots were constructed in what was left of the already 
bereft downtown. It was projected that due the increasing 
number of new offices, approximately 3,000 additional office 
workers per year will flood into the area. 

It was clear to the Jacksonville Downtown Development that the 
city needed a place where people could gather and enjoy its 
single amenities, the beautiful St.John River. Furthermore 
with the increase number of people in the downtown, the 
retailing environment could be profitably improved. 

The bird's eye view 
of the horse-shoe 
shape Jacksonville 
Landing, with St. 
John river and the 
downtown in the 
background. 

So, in 1987, Jacksonville Landing (photograph above) was 
officially opened offering more than 100 retail shops, 
restaurants, food markets and stalls. This two-story 
horseshoe-shaped building, breaking away from the traditional 
rectilinear mall layout, was design to take the maximum 
advantage of the river-edge setting. The semi-circular layout 
(next photograph) embraces a broad public landing. The Landing 
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courtyard in 
life, with 
landscaping. 

the center offer relief from the hardness of city 
inviting open space filled with natural 

An open fountain 
plaza in the 
marketplace. 

The food hall (photograph below), located on the second floor 
of the building allows for covered out-door dining, casual 
picnicking and boat-watching. The southern veranda reminds us 
of the indigenous architectural expressions of the region. 

View of the food 
hall by the river, 
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CASE STUDIES 

CASE 3: BALTIMORE'S HARBORPLACE 
BALTIMORE, MARYLAND 
ARCHITECT: BENJAMIN THOMPSON & ASSOCIATES, INC. 

Completed in 1980, Baltimore's Harborplace (site plan below) 
was the answer to the decaying downtown's desperate cry for 
a revival. Located at what was once an underused harborside 
park, this $18 million development is a mixture of restaurants 
and retails, brought together to extend "quality, interest and 
pleasure to a public space that initially offered no more than 
the strong appeal of a water-edge (Architectural Record, June 
88, pg 11)." 

Mm±^^^dim ;• 

Covering an area of 145,00 square-feet, it consist of 45 
specialty shops, 12 restaurants and cafes, 20 market of 
specialty food stores, 25 small eating places or stands and 
30 to 40 pushcart and street vendors, totaling of 140 retail 
activities. 
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The complex is made up of two waterside pavilions, the 
northern pavilion and the western pavilion. In form and scale 
the two new buildings have a strong resemblance to the wharf 
building that had once occupied the place.The former houses 
specialty shops and some of the more expensive restaurants and 
cafes, while the later accommodates mostly food retails 
ranging from fast food stands, kiosks and specialty food shops 
(e.g. cheese and herb) to fresh produce stalls such as fish and 
meat market. 

The northern pavilion has a narrow central corridor that 
widens where it meets the vertical circulation inside. The 
purpose is both social and commercial, to bring people close 
to the merchandise and to each other. 

More open in plan, the western pavilion allow for flexibility-
"This is in keeping with the historic examples of bazaars and 
souks where the amenities or trades are group together with 
each section having its distinct atmosphere or ambience 
(Robbins, pg A-6). 

Some activities 
going on in the 
plaza in front of 
China Closet in 
Baltimore's 
Harborplace. 

To improve customer access and to encourage open air dining 
in good weather,the entrances to the complex were made more 
visible, more open and inviting (photograph below). The 
utilization of graphics and identifying images helps enhance 
the strategy. 

The construction materials are primarily of glass,concrete and 
steel roof framing. The exterior metal roof is exposed to 
suggest markets of old. Brick paved courtyard, creates open 
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space for exciting street life and impromptu entertainment. 
The basic design consideration was to embrace the shore 
without blocking it. 

As was predicted, the marketplace was an instant success to 
Baltimore, and has become the major cultural and recreational 
facility in that city. 
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CASE STUDIES 

SUMMARY: 

In conclusion, all three case studies, the Miami Bayside 
Marketplace, the Jacksonville Landing and the Baltimore's 
Harborplace , although unique to their region possessed 
similar and distinctive characteristics. They were designed 
by the same architects, they were all located on waterfronts 
sites, they were urban in nature, and they were designed to 
give new life to their respective cities. They relate to the 
culture and the history of the cities in which they exists. 
All three strived to create a festive, lively and recreational 
settings for people to gather, shop, dine or just simply 
leisurely hanging-out. 
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